Accepted Manuscript

Cellulose an ageless renewable green nanomaterial for medical applications: An overview of ionic liquids in extraction, separation and dissolution of cellulose



A.H. Bhat, Imran Khan, Mohd Amil Usmani, Reddicherla Umapathi, Salma M.Z. Al-Kindy

PII:	S0141-8130(18)34959-6
DOI:	https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2018.12.190
Reference:	BIOMAC 11349
To appear in:	International Journal of Biological Macromolecules
Received date:	16 September 2018
Revised date:	21 December 2018
Accepted date:	21 December 2018

Please cite this article as: A.H. Bhat, Imran Khan, Mohd Amil Usmani, Reddicherla Umapathi, Salma M.Z. Al-Kindy, Cellulose an ageless renewable green nanomaterial for medical applications: An overview of ionic liquids in extraction, separation and dissolution of cellulose. Biomac (2018), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2018.12.190

This is a PDF file of an unedited manuscript that has been accepted for publication. As a service to our customers we are providing this early version of the manuscript. The manuscript will undergo copyediting, typesetting, and review of the resulting proof before it is published in its final form. Please note that during the production process errors may be discovered which could affect the content, and all legal disclaimers that apply to the journal pertain.

Cellulose an ageless renewable green nanomaterial for medical applications: An overview of ionic liquids in extraction, separation and dissolution of cellulose

A. H. Bhat¹*, Imran Khan^{2,3}*, Mohd Amil Usmani⁴, Reddicherla Umapathi⁵, Salma M.Z. Al-Kindy²

¹ Department of Applied Sciences, Higher College of Technology, P. O. Box 74, Al-Khuwair-133, Muscat, Oman.

² Department of Chemistry, College of Science, Sultan Qaboos University, Muscat, Oman. ³ CICECO - Aveiro Institute of Materials, Chemistry Department, University of Aveiro, 3810-193 Aveiro, Portugal.

⁴Department of Chemistry, Gandhi Faiz-E-Aam College, Shahjahanpur, 242001, Uttar Pradesh, India ⁵Department of Chemical Engineering and Applied Chemistry, Chungnam National University, Daejeon 34134, Republic of Korea

*Corresponding author: bhataamir@gmail.com; aamir@squ.edu.om (Aamir H. Bhat)

imran.pchr@gmail.com; imrank@squ.edu.om (Imran Khan)

Contents

Contents	2
1. Introduction	5
2. Cellulose fibers	7
2.1 Cellulosic molecular basis	
2.2 Physico-Chemical Properties and Hierarchal Structure of Cellulose Fibers	
2.3 By-products of Cellulose	
3. Reinforcement of nanocellulose	
3.1. Cellulose Nanofibers Synthesis from Wheat Straw and Soy Hull	
3.2. Structural characterization of cellulose nanofibers	
3.3. Nanocomposites based on cellulose nanofiber	
4. Cellulose nanofibrillar extraction techniques	17
4.1 Mechanical extraction by homogenization	17
4.2 Mechanical isolation by steam explosion	
4.3 Defibrillation by high-intensity ultrasonication	
4.4 Extraction by electrospinning technique	
4.5 Cellulosic nanofibers by bacterial synthesis	
4.6 Extraction and dissolution of cellulose and nanocellulose using ionic liquids	
5. Processing of nanocomposites	
5.1. Interactions at the interface	
5.2 Manufacturing methods of nanocomposites	
5.2.1 Manufacturing by hand laminating	
5.2.2 Manufacturing by resin transfer molding (RTM)	
5.2.3 Manufacturing by compression molding	
5.2.4 Manufacturing by injection molding	
5.2.5 Manufacturing by pultrusion	
6. Cellulose fiber reinforced biocomposites	
6.1 Biomedical applications of Polyurethane based composites	
7. Other biomedical field applications	

	7.1 Application in pharmaceuticals	49
	7.2 Application in the medical field	51
	7.3 Application in the veterinary field	53
	7.4 Application in the dental field	54
8.	Conclusions and future perspectives	55
9.	References	.56

Abstract

Cellulose is a renewable natural fiber, which has gained enormous and significant research interest and evolved as the prime and promising candidate for replacing synthetic fibers. The various sources of cellulose, which is one of the world's most ubiquitous and renewable biopolymer resources, include trees, plants, tunicate and bacteria. The renewable biomaterial in the form of nanocellulose and its composites have been included in this review having the broad range of medical applications, viz; tissue engineering, cardiovascular surgery, dental, pharmaceuticals, veterinary, adhesion barriers and skin therapy. These grafts are being fabricated from biodegradable materials. Bacterial cellulose is also an emerging renewable biomaterial with immense potential in biomedical field. The fabrication methods, characteristic properties and various overwhelming applications of cellulosic composites are explicitly elucidated in this review. The crux of this review is to exhibit the latest state of art, development in the field of cellulosic nanocomposite science and technology research and their applications towards biomedical field. Among the fourteen principle of green chemistry the two key principles i.e. using environmentally preferable solvents and bio-renewable feed-stocks covers in dissolution of cellulose in ionic liquids (ILs). In addition, this review covers about the comprehensive extraction and dissolution of cellulose and nanocellulose using ILs.

Key words: Nanocellulose; Composites; Nanofibers, Cellulose, Ionic Liquids, Medical Application

1. Introduction

Sustainability is briskly moving from the wings to the focal point of the researchers. Overutilization of nonrenewable and sustainable assets, and also the collateral creation of waste has to lead the world to a point of crisis. Green chemistry, along with other advanced sciences must play a prominent role in realizing a feasible society. This review will bear some significance with scholastics, scientists, experts, business pioneers, strategy creators, and students, and in addition, people who need to know the fundamentals of the science and innovation of sustainability. The present century has validated extraordinary progress in green technology in the field of materials science through the development of biocomposites due to eco-sustainability issues.

The hydrophilic attributes of microfibrillated cellulose (MFC) have lead the greater part of the research to be centered around nano-composites in light of hydrophilic matrices as they witness potential advantages like low cost and low density per unit volume, reduced tool wear and acceptable specific strength besides their renewable and degradable characteristics. However, certain drawbacks such as incompatibility with the hydrophobic polymer matrix, the tendency to form aggregates during processing and water-swellable nature of cellulose, especially in its disordered regions, greatly reduce the potential of natural fibers to be used as reinforcement in polymers. Moreover, properties of cellulosic fibers are strongly influenced by their origins as well as different parts of a plant.

Presently, academia and industries are investigating the use of cellulose nanostructures as reinforcements in order enhance the thermal, mechanical, dimensional stability and other types of functional properties (electrical /electromagnetic shielding/ barrier/fire retardant/triggered biodegradability/solvent resistance) of the composite materials with the added advantages of eco-friendliness for various advanced applications [1-4]. In the present review, the focus will be on the conventional and advanced extraction techniques of renewable cellulosic nanostructures and its application in the medical field.

Increase in the number of the annual number of scientific publications in the area of cellulose nanocomposite with the medical application and radial graphs with the number of scientific works in web of science categories since 2006 has been shown below in **Fig. 1**.



Fig. 1. Illustration of the annual number of scientific publications since 2006, using the search terms "Cellulose nanocomposite and further refined by word 'Medical' in web of science on 31 March 2018. The radial graphs display the number of scientific works in web of science categories.

Recently, cellulosic nanocomposites were reviewed by pioneering researchers regarding their production and the effect of the source of biomass on the morphological characteristics of the nanostructures, as well as the chemical functionalization that can be accomplished from the hydroxyl radicals on their surface. In addition, the chemical and physical properties of nanocellulose were connected with their applications in the perspective of energy, biomedicine, in nanocomposites and particularly for environmental issues [5-14]. Furthermore, research on

advancements of nanoscience and nanotechnology encourage researchers to develop nanomaterials from renewable bio-resources, which have progressively lowered environmental impact. Seabra et al [6] reviewed about cellulose nanocrystals as carriers in medicine and their toxicities. Capron et al [8] reported the behaviour of nanocelluloses at gas/liquid and liquid/liquid interfaces and explained how they allow the design of materials with tailored properties. In addition, they also proposed that controlling of nanocelluloses at interfaces might be one of the solutions to enable a generalized method towards the development of materials.

Although the researchers in the field of nanocellulose made pioneering observations, still there is a space for current research. Cellulose and nanocellulose contain a class of nanostructures with different biological, physicochemical and morphological properties. In this regard, more detailed up to date discussions and explicit explanations must be required for the members of this class. This review is a collection of the literature that exist until the date on the cellulose nanocomposites. The pivotal aim of this review is to provide an overview of physicochemical properties, reinforcement of nanocellulose, processing and extraction techniques of cellulose and nanocellulose including new development areas and their biomedical applications. In addition, we have provided information about the importance of Ionic liquids for the comprehensive extraction and dissolution of cellulose and nanocellulose using ILs.

2. Cellulose fibers

Cellulose being the most abundant polysaccharide on the biosphere are being used as an attractive reinforcing materials in the form of cellulose fibers on account of so many advantages viz. low weight, ubiquitous, biodegradable, cost-effective, renewable, low abrasive nature, interesting specific properties, since these are waste biomass and exhibit good mechanical properties [15, 16]. Cellulose fibers also have some disadvantages such as moisture absorption, quality variations, low thermal stability and poor compatibility with the hydrophobic polymer matrix. The main admonition is that cellulose nanofibres are dependably part of a complex biocomposite in the plant cell divider and must be legitimately separated and individualized keeping in mind the end goal to be exploited in planned applications. On the basis of their dimensions, functions, and preparation methods, which in turn depend mainly on the cellulosic

source and on the processing conditions, nanocellulosics are classified into three main subcategories as shown in **Table 1**.

Type of nano- cellulose	Selected references and synonyms	Typical sources	Formation and average size
Microfibrillated cellulose (MFC)	microfibrillated cellulose [17], nanofibrils and microfibrils, nanofibrillated cellulose	wood, sugar beet, potato tuber, hemp, flax	Defibrillation of wood pulp by mechanical treatment before and/or after chemical or enzymatic processes diameter: 5-60 nm length: several micrometers
Nanocrystalline cellulose (NCC)	cellulose nanocrystals, crystallites [18], whiskers [19], rodlike cellulose microcrystals [20]	wood, cotton, hemp, flax, wheat straw, mulberry bark, ramie, Avicel, tunicin, cellulose from algae and bacteria	Chemical treatment in the form of Acid hydrolysis of cellulose, diameter: 5-70 nm length: 100-250 nm (from plant celluloses); 100 nm to several micrometers (from various sources of celluloses
Bacterial nano- cellulose (BNC)	bacterial cellulose [21], microbial cellulose [22], biocellulose [22]	low-molecular-weight sugars and alcohols	Synthesized by Bacteria diameter: 20–100 nm; various types of nanofiber networks

Table 1. The family of nanocellulose materials classified into three main subcategories.

2.1 Cellulosic molecular basis

Cellulose is the ubiquitous type of polysaccharide biomaterial [23] and has applications in various fields of present-day industry. Presence of cellulose as the common material of plant cell walls was first perceived by Anselm Payen in 1838. Cellulose is considered to be a long chain polymer with monomeric units of D-glucose. Cotton fiber happens to be almost the purest form of cellulose [24].

Normally, in wood, plant leaves and stalks, cellulose is found in a blend with different materials, for example, lignin and hemicelluloses. Albeit, cellulose is mostly thought to be a plant material, however, a few microscopic organisms are additionally found to produce

cellulose. Cellulose is chemically a long chain of small repeating units linked by glycosidic linkages. These repeating units in the cellulose chain consist of sugar, β-D-glucose [25]. The linkage of the sugar units is based on the condensation of the water molecule by the combination of the H and –OH group. Cellobiose is formed by the linkage of just two of these units thereby produces a disaccharide. The basic glucose units are structurally 6-membered rings, called pyranoses. They are linked by single oxygen atoms (acetal linkages) between the C-1 of one pyranose ring and the C-4 of the adjacent ring. Since the condensation of a water molecule due to the reaction of an alcohol and a hemiacetal to form an acetal, on account of which the glucose units in the cellulose polymer are named as anhydroglucose units.

In case of glucopyranose ring, the spatial arrangement of the acetal linkages is vital. The cellulose units have all the groups bigger than hydrogen sticking-out from the periphery of the rings (equatorial positions). The stereochemistry at carbons 2, 3, 4 and 5 of the glucose molecule are fixed, but in pyranose form, the hydroxyl at C-4 can advance towards the carbonyl at C-1 from either side, hence giving rise to two different stereochemistry at C-1. The glucose molecule has two stereoisomers which include α and β -configuration. In the α - form, the hydroxyl group at the C-1 (anomeric center) is on the opposite face to the -CH₂OH group, while in the β - form, the hydroxyl group at the anomeric center is on the same face as the -CH₂OH group. These configurations are also called as anomers as their configuration can be changed in the solution. The β -configuration, with all its functional groups positioned in equatorial directions, causes the molecular chain of cellulose to extend in approximately straight line, thereby making it a good fiber-forming polymer [26].

The hydroxyl groups along the equatorial positions of the cellulose chain which protrude laterally are easily available for the hydrogen bonding. The crystallization of the cellulosic chains is caused by the hydrogen bonds between the chains. Since the chains are typically longer than the crystalline regions, they are understood to go through many diverse crystalline locales, with regions of disorder in the middle ("fringed-micelle" model) [27]. On account of the strength of the inter-chain hydrogen bonds in the crystalline part of the cellulosic chain, the resultant fiber has excellent strength and insolubility in many solvents. They additionally keep cellulose from

liquefying (non-thermoplastic). In the amorphous regions, the chains are further distanced and more accessible for hydrogen bonding with other molecules, such as water due to which majority of the cellulose structures are hygroscopic in nature. Hence, cellulose swells but does not disperse in water [26].

Three types of anhydroglucose units can be found in a cellulose molecule which includes the reducing end with a free hemiacetal (or aldehyde) group at C-1, the non-reducing end with a free hydroxyl at C-4 and the internal rings linked at C-1 and C-4. Due to long chain length, the reactivity of the internal alcoholic groups predominates and are not affected by the reaction conditions. Cellulose reactions are typically controlled by the steric factors on account of the inherent reactivity of the hydroxyl groups. The reaction prone sites in cellulose are C-2, C-3 and C-6 hydroxyls and C-H groups for the modification or surface treatment. Modification through grafting with hydroxyl group has been reported to be best suited at C-2 and C-3 rather than at C-6 [26].

2.2 Physico-Chemical Properties and Hierarchal Structure of Cellulose Fibers

The classification of cellulosic fibers has been done on the basis of their source and classified into leaf: pineapple, sisal, banana, abaca, cantala, date palm, henequen curaua; seed: cotton; bast: jute, ramie, flax, hemp; fruit: coir, kapok, oil palm; grass: bagasse, bamboo, alfa, and stalk: straw (cereal) [28]. The fibers which are commonly being used in composite applications are bast and leaf (the hard fibers) [29-31]. Typically, plant fibers used for the composite preparation are flax, ramie, sisal, coir, cotton, jute, hemp, henequen and kapok. Tanzania and Brazil are the two countries which are the largest producers of sisal in the world [32].

Cellulose fibers, a constituent of plant fibers are composed of cellulose microfibrils which are helically wound and joined together with disordered lignin matrix. The binding material lignin retains the water in the fibers; acts as a resistant against biological attack and as a stiffener to give stem its protection against gravity forces and wind. One of a constituent in the natural fibers is hemicellulose which acts as a compatibilizer between the lignin and cellulose [32]. There is homogeneity in the membrane of the cell wall in a fiber [33]. The layered structure of the fiber is complex consisting of a thin primary wall which is the first layer deposited during cell growth surrounding a secondary wall [34]. The mechanical properties of the fiber depend on

the thick middle layer of the secondary wall which is made up of three layers. The helically wound series of long-chain cellulosic molecules forming microfibrils constitutes the middle layer. The angle between the fiber axis and the microfibrils is called the microfibrillar angle. The specific value of microfibrillar, angle which is an angle between the fiber axis and the microfibrils, varies from one fiber to another. The diameter of these microfibrils usually varies in the range of about 10–30 nm and normally contains 30–100 cellulose molecules in extended chain conformation and are a reason to the mechanical strength of the fiber.

Various factors affect the characteristic properties of the cellulose fibers which include decortications, disintegration (physico-mechanical, ultra-sonication), type, climate, harvest, maturity, retting degree, fiber modification, textile, and technical processes [35]. The mechanical, physical, and chemical properties of natural fibers plays an important role in order to interpret the properties of natural fiber-reinforced composite materials. The strong fiber among all the known fibers is flax fibers. The tensile strength at 3 mm clamp length for elementary and technical flax fibers was reported in the region of 1500 MPa and about 800 MPa respectively [36-38]. The diameter of the elementary fibers determines the modulus of the fibers and was observed to be in the range of 39 GPa to 78 GPa for fibers having a diameter approximately from $35 \,\mu$ m to $5 \,\mu$ m respectively. It was concluded that the variation in the modulus of flax fibers was due to the variation in relative lumen size between fibers having a different diameter. On an average, the Young's modulus of single flax fibers was reported to be 54 GPa and the results were found to be within the range of moduli measured on technical fibers. The mechanical, chemical, and physical properties of plant fibers are also affected by the processing of fiber such as retting, scotching, bleaching, and spinning [39].

The cellulose fibers as compared to other natural fibers have high stiffness, high strength and low density [40]. The cellulose fibers from soft-wood-Kraft-fibers and flax are characteristically close to the E-glass fibers. The area of growth, its climate and age of the plant greatly influence the properties of the fibers [41]. The structure and the characteristics of the fibers depend on the Technical digestion as well. The process typically used for Cellulose fibers with moduli up to 40 GPa can be extracted from wood by chemical-pulping process. Those fibers which are within the elastic modulus of 70 GPa fibers are further subdivided into microfibrils. The true value of elastic moduli of cellulose chain has been fixed up to 250 GPa [32]. The

specimen test length determines the tensile strength of natural fibers and thereby reinforcing efficiency [42] and the same can be observed in case of flax fiber whose tensile strength is significantly based on the fiber length [43]. While it has been observed that the tensile strength of pineapple fiber is meagerly dependent on the length, but on the standard deviations of the measured values. Flax fibers are considered to be possessing reasonably high-specific strength and stiffness.

The chemical composition and the internal structure of the fibers adjudicate the certain important properties viz; electrical resistivity, density, ultimate tensile strength, and initial modulus [40]. The most apt characteristics for fibers are high durability, low bulk density, excellent tensile strength and modulus, good recyclability and moldability.

2.3 By-products of Cellulose

The industrial products wherein cellulose derivatives are an important component are packaging, films, lacquers, plastics, textiles and explosives. Lately, solubilized form of cellulose derivatives in water or dilute alkali have been prepared. The study is going on to find ways of using these derivatives as thickening agents for foods, creams, ointments and pastes, finishing and sizing agents for textiles, as absorbable surgical gauze, protective colloids, adhesives and in printing, paper, pharmaceutical, and other industries. The annual production of wood cellulose is several million tons which is a primary raw material for cellulose derivative products. The other good source of cellulose for the cellulose by products is cotton linters. Cotton linters (chemical cotton) which are typically used in cellulose acetate preparation can find its application in plastics or high-tenacity rayon. The other major applications of cellulose acetate, made from wood cellulose are shown in **Fig. 2**.



Fig. 2. Derivatives of cellulose and their characteristics.

3. Reinforcement of nanocellulose

The major role of the cellulose nanofibers is to be used as reinforcement in the development of nanocomposites and proved to have a great potential in this regard. The researchers are actively involved in the separation and characterization of cellulose nanofibers from various sources. Cellulose nanofibers can be isolated from the cell walls broadly by simple mechanical methods or a combination of both chemical and mechanical methods.

3.1. Cellulose Nanofibers Synthesis from Wheat Straw and Soy Hull

The chemical treatment has been reported to be used to extract cellulose nanofibers from wheat straw leading to purified cellulose [44]. The disintegration and defibrillation of chemically treated nanofibers from the secondary wall of the cell wall was further carried out by the application of mechanical treatment [44]. The diameters of the cellulose nanofibers from wheat straw were reported to be in the range of 10–80 nm and lengths of a few thousand nanometers. While the diameter of the cellulose nanofibers from the soy hull had been found to be in the range of 20–120 nm and shorter lengths as compared to the wheat straw nanofibers. Various sources have been used for the extraction of nanofibrillated cellulose (NFC) at the maximum

possible lengths and diameters less than 100 nm by mechanical dispersion and high pressure homogenization processes (approx. 1500 bar) [45]. This mechanical treatment leads to nanoscaled fibril networks. Wang and Sain [46] were successful in the separation of the cellulose nanofibers from soybean stock by chemo-mechanical treatments as shown in **Fig 3**.



Fig. 3. Isolation of nanofibers by chemomechanical treatment [47].

The extraction of cellulose nanofibrils from wheat straw has also been carried through the steam explosion, acidic treatment, and high shear mechanical treatment. The wheat straw fibers were first treated with an alkaline solution and then the obtained alkaline-treated pulp was drenched in 8% solution of H_2O_2 (v/v) and kept overnight. An excess amount of H_2O_2 present in the pulp was then removed with excess distilled water. The acidic solution of 10% HCl (1N) was added to the bleached pulp and dispersed using ultrasonicator at a temperature of $60 \pm 1^{\circ}C$ for 5h. Lastly, the fibers were removed and washed many times with distilled water for the neutralization of the final pH and then dried. Further, fibers were soaked in water and continuously agitated with a high shear homogenizer for a quarter hour. The fiber agglomerates when subjected to high-shearing action of the homogenizer gets defibrillated and thereby result in the extraction of nanofibrils as shown **Fig. 3.** [48].

3.2. Structural characterization of cellulose nanofibers

The structural characterization of the cellulosic nanofibers is being typically being carried out by transmission electron microscopy (TEM), atomic force microscopy (AFM), wide-angle X-ray scattering (WAXS), field-emission scanning electron microscopy (FE-SEM), and NMR spectroscopy [49]. The information about the diameter of the cellulose nanofiber is generally being determined by the combination of microscopic techniques with image analysis however determination of the lengths of cellulose nanofiber is strenuous on account of the entanglements and difficulties in identifying both ends of individual nanofibers. The general perception and reports often considers micro fibrillated cellulose (MFC) suspensions as not uniform and that they consist of cellulose nanofibers and nanofiber bundles [50].

The suspensions of white and colored nanofibers were obtained by the acid hydrolysis by Teixeira et al. [51]. The white and colored nanofibers were found to have possible differences among them in morphology and other properties. The diameter of 6-18 nm and a length of 85-225 nm have been reported on the basis of the morphological study of the cotton nanofibers. It was also observed that there were no major morphological differences among the nanostructures from various types of cotton fibers. The major distinction between the white and the colored nanofibers include sulfonation effectiveness, thermal stability under dynamic temperature conditions and slightly higher yield of the white nanofibers. While, the colored nanofibers were reported to have a better thermal stability as compared to the white in isothermal conditions at 180°C.

Alemdar and Sain [44] analyzed the structure of the cellulose nanofibers from agricultural residues. The chemical treatment which also led to the partial removal of hemicelluloses and lignin from the fibers were characterized by FTIR spectroscopic analysis. It was reported that the chemical treatment enhanced the crystallinity of the fibers and was revealed by XRD results. Further TGA technique was used to study the thermal properties of the nanofibers and was observed to increase dramatically. The mechanical process for the fibrillation/preparation of cellulose nanofibers from two commercial hard- and softwood cellulose pulps was carried out by Stelte and Sanadi [52]. The atomic force microscopy (AFM), light microscopy (LM) and scanning electron microscopy (SEM) instrumentation were used to study the degree of fibrillation.

3.3. Nanocomposites based on cellulose nanofiber

The marketing potential of nanocomposites in many areas of research and application is quite promising and enthralled good investments. The nanoparticle /reinforcing particle in case of nanocomposite industry, must be having at least one of its linear dimensions lesser than 100 nm. The nanoparticles can be separated from this naturally occurring polymer due to the hierarchical structure and semicrystalline nature of cellulose. Long thin filaments of natural cellulose fibers are basically built up of smaller and mechanically stronger fibers which are called as the microfibrils consisting of alternating crystalline and non-crystalline domains. Multiple mechanical shearing actions are generally used to fibrillate more or less individually these microfibrils. The as-synthesized cellulosic fibers are usually called microfibrillated cellulose (MFC) as shown in Fig. 4. The dissolution of amorphous domains is being carried out by longitudinal cutting of these microfibrils by subjecting the biomass to a strong acid hydrolysis treatment. The preparatory method and sources of cellulose ensures the dimension of the nanoparticles (rod-like nanocrystals or whiskers) [53-56]. The important characteristics which makes cellulose nanocrystals as the ideal reinforcement for the development of polymer nanobiocomposites are its abundance, low weight, excellent mechanical properties and reinforcing capability and biodegradability [22, 57-59]. Impressive mechanical properties with a Young's modulus of about 150 GPa and an extended surface area of several hundred $m^2 \cdot g^{-1}$ [60], cellulose nanocrystals have the potential to substantially reinforce polymers at low filler loadings. This reinforcing material has a great potential as is evident from tens of scientific publications and the research being carried out by experts in this field of study although most of the studies is focused on their mechanical properties as reinforcing phase and self-ordering characteristics of their liquid crystal. Moreover, for any reinforcing nanoparticle, the main issue is their homogeneous dispersion within a polymeric matrix.



Fig. 4. Transmission electron micrographs from dilute suspension of cellulose nanocrystals from: (a) ramie [61], (b) bacterial [62], (c) sisal [63], (d) microcrystalline cellulose [21].

4. Cellulose nanofibrillar extraction techniques

4.1 Mechanical extraction by homogenization

The microfibrillated cellulose which is simply nano-order unit woven like structure can be obtained by the fibrillation of pulp fiber using a mechanical treatment, comprising of refining and high-pressure homogenization processes. The equipment used for the refining process typically being used in the paper industry is called a refiner. The methodology of using disk refiner includes the forced introduction of the dilute fiber suspension to be treated through a gap between the rotor and stator disks, which possess surfaces fitted with bars and grooves, wherein the fibers are exposed to repeated cyclic stresses. This morphological modification and size reduction of the fibers takes place through this mechanical treatment and thereby brings about irreversible changes in the fibers. This process of refining is followed by the homogenization process, wherein dilute slurries of cellulose fibers pre-treated by refining are forced at high pressure and allowed to pass through a spring high pressure loaded valve assembly. The fibers

are subjected to a large pressure drop with shearing and impact forces by the opening and closure of this valve in rapid succession. As a result of this combination of forces high degree of microfibrillation of the cellulose fibers is promoted, thereby producing microfibrillated cellulose [64].

The homogenization process is generally being preceded by the refining process in order to carry out the external fibrillation of fibers by steadily peeling off the external primary and S1 layers of the cell wall (P and S1 layers) and hence exposing the S2 layer of the secondary cell wall. This leads to the internal fibrillation and enables to loosen the fiber wall, thereby preparing the pulp fibers for subsequent homogenization process [65, 66]. It has been observed that the mechanical characteristics of high strength cellulose composites are substantially dependent on the degree of fibrillation of pulp fibers. The study also reported that there is specific point in the fibrillation stage wherein there is a sudden enhancement in the mechanical properties of the composites rather than superficial fibrillation which is not effective in improving composite strength, though there is a distinct point in the fibrillation stage at which an abrupt increase in the mechanical properties of composites occurs. It has also been reported that the passes in the range of 16 to 30 passes through the refiner greatly enhance the mechanical properties of the fibers especially their bending strength. This increment in the mechanical strength of the bulk of the fibers was ascribed to the complete fibrillation. It was further reported that the high pressure homogenization-treated pulps, linearly increases the composite strength against water retention values and reached maxima at 14 passes through the homogenizer, which describes the cellulose's exposed surface area.

4.2 Mechanical isolation by steam explosion

There are many methods that can be applied to isolate highly purified microfibrils from the plant cell wall of different plant fiber sources. Typically, successive chemical and mechanical treatments are being employed. One of the promising mechanical pretreatment methods is steam explosion treatment which is presently being comprehensively studied. The steam explosion technology is used to fragment the lignocellulosic biomass materials into biopolymer constituents. Many scholars have studied the treatment of several biomass resources by steam

explosion [67-72]. This technique was first introduced to fragment wood into fiber for the production of the board [73]. This technique allows the raw fiber to be exposed to the steam at high pressure which is followed by the rapid dip in the pressure which eventually leads to the significant break down of the lignocellulosic framework, hydrolysis of the hemicellulose portion, depolymerization of the lignin fractions and finally defibrillization [74, 75]. The steam explosion was considered as an auto hydrolysis process by Marchessault [76]. The following are the outcome of this process on the biomass which includes:

- i. Accessible glycosidic links gets Cleaved
- ii. β-ether linkages of lignin gets Cleaved

iii. Cleavage of lignin-carbohydrate complex bonds

iv. Lignin and carbohydrates undergo minor chemical modification.

This technique has an advantage of producing nanocellulose with high aspect ratio and percentage yield as compared to other conventional methods [77].

4.3 Defibrillation by high-intensity ultrasonication

This technique comprises of a combination of chemical pretreatment and mechanical treatment (**Fig. 5.**). The wood fibers are first cleaned in the chemical pretreatment stage in order to prepare the cellulose fibers as per general methods [78, 79]. This process begins with the removal of lignin by the use of acidified sodium chlorite solution at a temperature of 75 °C for an hour and the process is then the treatment is repeated five times until the product became white. Further, the samples are typically being treated in 3 wt% potassium hydroxide at 80 °C for 2 *h* and subsequently in 6 wt% potassium hydroxide at 80 °C for 2 *h* to remove hemicellulose, residual pectin and starch. The samples are finally being filtered and washed with distilled water until neutralization after a series of chemical treatments. The samples are being preserved in a water-swollen state during the whole process in order to prevent the formation of strong hydrogen bonds between the nanofibers after the elimination of the matrix.



Fig. 5. Procedure for the individualizing cellulose nanofibers

The cellulose fiber solution thus obtained after the chemical pretreatment, is being then implanted in a typical ultrasonic generator at a concentration of 120 ml having a frequency range of 20–25 kHz assembled with a cylindrical titanium alloy probe tip of 1.5 cm in diameter. The isolation of cellulose nanofibers takes place by subsequent ultrasonication carried for 30 min. The output power of the ultrasonication is conducted at various power supply viz. 400, 800, 1000, and 1200 W in order to analyze the effect of ultrasonic intensity on the nanofibrillation of the chemical-purified cellulose fibers. This treatment is being carried out in an ice/water bath, and the ice is kept throughout the whole ultrasonication time.

4.4 Extraction by electrospinning technique

This technique is considered as the cost-effective method especially for polymer fibers by attaining the fiber diameters in the range of a few nanometers from micrometers and hence this technique has highly been acknowledged by the researchers. In this technique, the polymer solution is fed through a capillary, Wherein the solutions form a pendant drop at the tip of capillary. This is followed by a high voltage between the capillary and a grounded collection target. The process is dependent on the electric field strength which overcomes the surface tension of the droplet, thereby forming a polymer solution jet and accelerates towards the collection target. On way to the collection target, the polymer jet solution travels through the air while the solvent evaporates and finally a non-woven polymeric fabric is formed on the target.

Since the obtained non-woven fabrics mostly simulates the superstructure features of the natural extra cellular matrix, these non-woven fabrics has therefore achieved a great interest in tissue engineering applications as immobilized enzymes, scaffold materials for tissue regeneration, and wound dressing articles and catalyst systems. Furthermore, these three dimensional network due to their high specific surface area and high porosity facilitate their use in tissue cultures and high density cell. The solution composition, applied voltage, collector distance, and collector type are some of the conditions which greatly effects the diameter and morphology of the resulting fiber in the electrospinning process [80].

In many aspects, the electrospinning technique has exemplified the history of conventional cellulose fiber spinning by the formation of nano- and micro-scale fibers from cellulose fibers. The first electrospun fiber was patented way back in 1934 by Formhals [81]. Many direct solvents for cellulose and have been used in wet- or dry-jet wet spinning processes have been discovered over the last five decades. These direct solvents include lithium chloride/dimethyl acetamide (LiCl/ DMAc) and N-methyl-morpholine N-oxide/water (nNMMO/H₂O) [82] have also been studied for electrospinning cellulose. Moreover, recently ionic liquids and ethylene diamine/salt as cellulose solvents have also been reported for electrospinning cellulose fibers [83]. The great difficulties of employing this technique directly on cellulose from a solvent without derivitization are quite proven in electrospinning as in wetand dry-jet wet spinning and many scholars have followed the route of spinning more easily soluble cellulose derivatives and then immediately converting the derivatives back to cellulose. Thus, till date, it has been well reported that the electrospinning technique allows easy reinforcement of particles with different structures, like 1-dimensional carbon nanotubes, 2dimensional layered silicates or 3-dimensional SiO₂ nanoparticles and various others, into the nanofibers.

4.5 Cellulosic nanofibers by bacterial synthesis

The common source of cellulose has been mostly plants. Since, mechanical treatments/pretreatments of plant cellulose generally require tough, aggressive processing to remove non-cellulose materials such as hemi-cellulose and lignin. Luckily, there is an alternative method of producing cellulose wherein no mechanical refining or chemical treatment is needed. An alternative to plant cellulose which has been synthesized with the help of bacterias is

bacterial cellulose (BC). BC being a promising nanofibre biomaterial can be formed into any size or shape for developing composites due to its various characteristics which includes high crystallinity, high tensile strength, high water-holding capacity, and fine web-like network structure [84-87].

The cellulose fibre structure as in the case of paper provides good mechanical properties on account of the degree of hydrogen bonding between the fibers in the network. The paper material becomes stronger as the hydrogen bonding increases. Since the BC is synthesized extracellularly by the *Acetobacter xylinum and* is of nano-size, due to which hydrogen bonding between fibrils is greater as compared to that in plant cellulose. The properties like high waterholding capacity, high degree of crystallinity and high tensile strength of fibrils are basically due to the hydrogen bonding present between the hydroxyl groups.

The distinctive properties of BC have made it a prospective candidate to be used as a scaffold for tissue engineering, which includes high water-holding capacity, high hydrophilicity, and a fine fibre network which can be easily shaped into three-dimensional structures during synthesis [88, 89]. BC is considered as a natural medium for the cell growth as the porosity of BC typically helps to support cell ingrowths and effective mass transport of tissue like cartilage. BC has been reported to be suitable for various applications on account of its outstanding mechanical properties, the capability to form uniform membrane sheets after drying under specific synthesis conditions and an ultra-fine network structure [84]. BC fibers are also used as reinforcing agent in composites due to its property of being relatively inert [62]. Hence the process of producing BC has been developed with the targets of enhancing yield, structure and various desired physical properties [90, 91]. The pH level, medium used for culture, and the source of nitrogen and phosphate are some of the important conditions which acts as the main foods for *Acetobacter xylinum* have all been studied [92].

It has been ensured through previous research that the *Acetobacter xylinum* does not go through genetic mutation [93]. Medium inoculated with *Acetobacter* xylinum is usually being protected from mutation the addition of 20 wt. % malt extract with as a cryo-protectant [94]. Because of the mutations there are high chances of the growth of a wild variety organism which can decrease *Acetobacter xylinum*'s ability to produce cellulose. The mutation also effects the physiological and morphological of BC and a regression in the Young's modulus of the bacterial

cellulosic sheet produced due to the growth of a acetan which is a byproduct in the process [95]. To ensure a high productivity of BC from the *Acetobacter xylinum*, many biosynthesis-related processes have been employed which includes expression of sucrose, in which UDP-glucose is efficiently formed from sucrose [96], the addition of polyacrylamide-co-acrylic acid [97], and addition of 1% ethanol in the medium [98]. The most latest was by cloning of the *Acetobacter xylinum* whereby the final yield of BC was quite higher than that produced by the original bacteria itself [99, 100].

4.6 Extraction and dissolution of cellulose and nanocellulose using ionic liquids

As neoteric green solvents, ionic liquids (ILs) refers to a specific class of molten salts which are liquids at temperatures of 100 °C or below which shows numerous attractive properties including negligible non-flammability, recyclability, low vapor pressure, and high thermal stability [101, 102]. Varying the structure of the cations or anions of the ILs, the physicochemical properties of ILs can be tuned [102-109] accordingly depending on the application in various field such areas as extraction [110, 111], catalysis [112, 113], electrochemistry [114-116], and organic synthesis [117]. Traditional cellulose extraction and dissolution processes are facing challenges because of the energy and environmental problems [118-123]. Therefore, to make full use of cellulose resources, it is necessary to develop "green" cellulose extraction methods and suitable cellulose dissolution approaches. Here we will discuss the rapidly expanding use of ILs in the dissolution of cellulose and focus on the ability of various reported ILs to dissolve cellulose. Significant increase in the number of publication for dissolution of cellulose in the green solvent i.e. ILs is not only due to abundance of biomass and green solvent IL but also due to increase application of nanocellulose and its composite in medical field. The Fig. 6. below shows increase number of publication of dissolution of cellulose in ILs with years. The reported IL in the literature till date for dissolution of cellulose has been summarized in the Table 2.



Fig. 6. Annual number of scientific publications since 2006, using the search terms 'Cellulose' and further refined by word 'extraction' and 'ionic liquids' dated 03 April 2018.

Cellulose consists of β -(1 \rightarrow 4)-linked glucose repeating units and with close chain packing via numerous intermolecular and intramolecular hydrogen bonds, it is extremely difficult to dissolve cellulose in water and common organic solvents. However, organic solvent system such as N-methylmorpholine oxide, dimethylsulfoxide, tetrabutylammonium fluoride, N,N-dimethylacetamide/lithium chloride and N,N-dimethylformamide/ nitrous tetroxide [124, 125] have been reported to dissolve cellulose but still have some drawbacks such as toxicity, high cost, difficulty in solvent recovery, or harsh processing conditions [126]. The dissolution mechanism of cellulose in ILs [127] involves the oxygen and hydrogen atoms of cellulose-OH in the formation of electron donor-electron acceptor (EDA) complexes which interact with the ionic liquid (**Fig. 7**.). For their interaction, the cellulose atoms serve as electron pair donor and hydrogen atoms act as an electron acceptor. In corresponding fashion, the cations in ionic liquid solvents act as the electron acceptor center and anion as electron-donor center. The two centers must be located close enough in space to permit the interactions and to permit the EDA complexes to form. Upon interaction of the cellulose-OH and the ionic liquid, the oxygen and

hydrogen atoms from hydroxyl groups are separated, resulting in opening of the hydrogen bonds between molecular chains of the cellulose and, finally, the cellulose dissolves.



Fig. 7. Dissolution mechanism of cellulose in ionic liquids [128].

The imidazolium based ILs were among the first to show processing of biomass with the dissolution of pure cellulose using imidazolium ILs. Since then, studies on the application of ILs in biomass chemistry have made great progress and now many ILs have been found to be able to dissolve cellulose [126, 128-135] [136-142] and prominently IL can be recycled and reused which makes IL an economical reagent. Thus, ILs opens a door for the wide utilization and dissolution of cellulose in IL. Swatloski et al. [118] found that some hydrophilic ILs 1-butyl-3methyl imidazolium chloride ([C₄mim][C1]) are efficient candidates for the dissolution of cellulose and also reported the effects of ILs with varying structures of cations and anions on the dissolution properties of cellulose. Furthermore, Vitz et al. [143] studied various imidazolium based IL for the dissolution of cellulose and reported 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium diethyl phosphate ($[C_4mim][(Et)_2PO_4]$) as best suitable IL. Kuroda et al. [144] reported extraction of cellulose from wheat bran by using 1,3-dimethylimidazolium methyl sulfate ($[C_1mim][MeSO_4]$), 1,3-dimethylimidazolium methl acetate ([C₁mim][MeAc]) and 1,3-Dimethylimidazolium methyl methylphosphonate ([C₁mim][(MeO)(Me)PO₂]). Wang and coauthors [145] used 1-allyl-3methylimidazolium chloride ([Amim][Cl]), to extract cellulose from Chinese parasol, pine, poplar, and catalpa wood chips. 67%, 66% and 54%, yield at 120 ^oC temperature. Also, the recycle and reuse of IL [Amim][C1] were determined to ensure the cost efficiency of the use of ILs to recover cellulose. Later, Li and coauthor [146] also used the same IL [Amim][Cl] for extracting cellulose from Zoysia japonica. They reported that cellulose extraction rate was 71%

under optimized conditions, and the yield of cellulose was >99% by [Amim][Cl]. Liu *et al.* [147] reported cellulose regeneration rate of Zoysia japonica by ammonia fiber expansion (AFEX) using the IL [Amim][Cl] and accomplished a maximum of 97% when the ultrasonic power was 110 W. His further analysis using FTIR and NMR states that regenerated cellulose was like microcrystalline cellulose. Kosan et al. [129] used 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium acetate $([C_2mim][Ac]),$ 1-ethyl-3-ethylimidazolium chloride $([C_2mim][Cl]),$ 1-butyl-3methylimidazolium chloride ($[C_4 mim][Cl]$), and 1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium acetate ([C₄mim][Ac]) ILs to dissolve cellulose. Stanton et al. [148] evidenced the successful fabrication of regenerated silk-cellulose films from various ILs, by demonstrating the direct relationship between the intermolecular interactions in films and the anion structure of the ionic liquids. Rinaldi reported that the addition of imidazolium ILs, [C₄mim][Cl] or ([C₄mim][Ac], to polar aprotic solvents caused the effective dissolution of cellulose [149].

Froschauer *et al.* [150] separated cellulose and hemicellulose from wood pulp by 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium acetate [C₂mim][Ac]/Cosolvent (water, ethanol, or acetone) systems. Zhuo *et al.* [151] synthesized SO₃H functionalized acidic ionic liquids used as catalysts for the hydrolysis of cellulose in [C₄mim][Cl]. They stated that compared with acidic inorganic acids/ ionic liquids reported in the literature, the acidic ILs with the shorter side-chain [(CH₂)₃] at C-1 on the imidazoline ring and HSO₄⁻ as anion also has excellent catalytic performance. The yield of sugar used for hydrolysis of cellulose was dependent on the dosage of water, reaction conditions including reaction temperature and time and acidity of the ionic liquids. Further, they stated that these acidic ILs catalysts are expected to have a diverse application in the conversion of cellulose into valuable chemicals.

Zhang *et al.* [132] used 1-allyl-3-methylimidazolium chloride ([Amim][Cl]), for the dissolution and regeneration of cellulose. The cellulose (MCC), dissolved pulp, and cotton linters samples without any pretreatment were readily dissolved in [Amim][Cl]. The regenerated cellulose materials synthesized by coagulation in water displayed a good mechanical property. Due to its non-volatile nature and thermostability, IL was simply recycled. They, proposed a non-polluting and novel process for the manufacture of regenerated cellulose materials using IL. They found that IL was found to be a nonderivatized single-component, powerful solvent for cellulose and can be easily recycled and prepared.

Ramenskaya *et al.* [152] studied interactions of hydrated cellulose films doped with ionic liquids based on the 1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium cation with either trifluoroacetate or, bis(trifluoromethylsulfonyl)imide or chloride anions. Their experimental results depicted that 1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium cation was retained in the polymer matrix of cellulose, due to the formation of hydrogen bonds between the protons of the cellulose hydroxy groups and ILs anions. The hydrogen bonding strength, depending on the nature of the anion series is $[C1]^- > [CF_3CO_2]^- >> [N(Tf)_2]^-$. Facile preparation of chitin/cellulose composite films using two ionic liquids, 1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium chloride ([C4mim][C1]) and 1-allyl-3-methylimidazolium bromide ([Amim][Br]) was elucidated by Kadokawa *et al.* [153]. Thermal stabilities of the films, were depicted by the TGA measurement, were comparable to chitin and cellulose. The prepared film with the 1:7.6 chitin/cellulose unit ratio showed the highest fracture stress. They demonstrated that the mechanical properties of the films by tensile testing were the relatively better than those of the previously reported films.

Phanthong *et al* [154] reported extraction of about 93.1% yield of nanocellulose from cellulose powder (CP) in a facile one-step way by planetary ball milling in the presence of $[C_4mim][C1]$ at room temperature. Also, comparison of nanocellulose products by 1-ethyl-3-methyl imidazolium acetate $[C_2mim][Ac]$ where IL showed less crystal size, thermal stability, crystallinity, and product yield, due to its higher ability of interaction with hydroxyl groups of CP. Tan *et al.* [155] synthesized high crystallinity nanocellulose by using $[C_4mim][HSO_4]$. The prepared NCC offers an easy and environmentally friendly route, as IL can regenerate and reusable. Wang *et al.* [156] demonstrated the preparation of nano-cellulose by high-pressure homogeneous media through homogenization. Zasadzinska *et al.* [157] applied 1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium hydrogen sulfate ($[C_4mim][HSO_4]$) treatment for the production of nanometric cellulose particles of two polymorphic forms, further they are used for preparation of chitosan-based composites.

Well-defined rod-like Cellulose type I nanocrystals were extracted from cotton fibers by Lazko *et al.* [158]. via bronsted acid-type ILs through a two-step swelling/hydrolysis route, the switch between these two stages being induced by water addition. The total process was attained in a single reaction medium mainly based on 1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium chloride

([C₄mim][C1]) and 1-(4-sulfobutyl)-3-methylimidazolium hydrogen sulfate ([SBmim][HSO₄]). Abushammala et al [159] accounted the direct extraction of cellulose nanocrystals (CNCs) from wood by means of 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium acetate ([C₂mim][Ac]) treatment. A native cellulosic product could be recovered in 44% yield with respect to wood cellulose content. Tan et al. [160] synthesized high crystallinity cellulose nanocrystals (CNCs) from microcrystalline nanocrystals (MNCs) using an environmentally friendly and green chemistry approach. For this, they used [C₄mim][HSO₄] both as the solvent and catalyst. Cellulose structure was conserved in CNCs during the catalytic conversion process and the degree of crystallinity (95.8%) was found to be higher compared to the MCC. Lazko et al. [161] prepared cellulose nanocrystals from cotton fibers by a two-stage method involving ionic liquid ([C₄mim][Cl]) swelling treatment followed by hydrolysis under mild acid conditions. Controlled swelling of cellulosic fibers was accomplished in [C₄mim][Cl] at 80 ^oC, Hydrolysis occurred even under mild conditions, due to the considerably enhancement and accessibility of the substrate. Using up to 60 times less sulfuric acid than the traditional extraction methods based on concentrated sulfuric acid. Obtained individual rodlike nanocrystals, observed under field emission gun scanning electron microscopy, exhibited a length ranging from 150 to 350 nm and average diameter of around 20 nm. Mao et al. [162] used Taguchi experimental strategies to optimize the production yield of cellulose nanocrystals with a two-stage mildly acidic [C₄mim][HSO₄]-mediated hydrolysis approach. In another study by the same research group [163] synthesized cellulose nanowhiskers with a relatively high yield (48 \pm 2 %) by single-stage hydrolysis of microcrystalline cellulose with an aqueous solution of [C₄mim][HSO₄]. Iskak et al. [164] produced cellulose nanocrystals (CNCs) with particle size of 9 nm and 73% crystallinity index at 30 min reaction time from MCC as starting materials, by using $[C_4 mim][Cl]$. Cellulose nanocrystals (CNCs) with desirable yield, crystallinity and particle size has been produced under catalytic hydrolysis process of [C₄mim][Cl]. In addition, 100 °C reaction temperature supervised to produce CNC with 76% crystallinity and 90% yield. Mao et al. [165] used IL [C₄mim][HSO₄] for extracting cellulose nanocrystals from pulp fibers and examined swelling and hydrolysis kinetics of bleached hardwood Kraft pulp in pure and aqueous IL solutions. They proposed that water content in [C₄mim][HSO₄] confirmed a significant effect on the rate constant of hydrolysis of weak links

and on the accessibility to weak links. Abushammala et al. [159] reported direct extraction of cellulose nanocrystals (CNCs) from wood by means of [C₂mim][Ac].

Based on the above discussion and present literature on cellulose -IL dissolution competence of ILs follows the sequence order of imidazolium > pyridinium > ammonium > carboxylate > alkylphosphate > halide-based ILs [131, 136, 139, 143]. Also, hydrogen bond accepting ability of the anions is closely linked to the solubility of cellulose in case [C₄mim] based ILs increased almost linearly with increasing hydrogen bond accepting ability of the anions as [Ac] > [HSCH₂COO] > [HCOO] > [(C₆H₅)COO] > [H₂NCH₂COO] > [HOCH₂COO] > [CH₃CHOHCOO] > [N(CN)₂] [126]. The role of the cations in the dissolution of cellulose was non-negligible. The mystery of dissolution mechanism of cellulose in IL is still not completely understood and still more studies are required to standardize the mechanism. Extraction/preparation techniques of various types of cellulose and their advantages /disadvantages has given in Table 3.

Structure of Ionic	Liquids	Full name	Cellulose	Nano-	Nano-
Cation	Anion	T un name	Centrose	cellulose	crystal
[C ₁ mim]	[MeSO ₄]	1,3- dimethylimidazoli um methyl sulfate	[144]		
N^{+} N [C ₁ mim]	[MeAc]	1,3- dimethylimidazoli um methl acetate	[144]		
[C ₁ mim]	0 P 0 (MeO)(Me)PO ₂]	1,3- dimethylimidazoli um methyl methylphosphonat e	[144]		





[C ₃ mim]	[C1]	m chloride			
	Rr⁻	1-propyl-3-	[143.		
	Ы	methylimidazoliu	172]		
	[Br]	m bromide	172]		
	[DI]		54.40	F 4 - 4 3	54 50
	Cl	I-butyl-3-	[118,	[154]	[158,
		methylimidazoliu	129,		161,
[C ₄ mim]	[C1]	m chloride	131,		164]
			149,		
			151-153,		
			166,		
			168,		
		S	172-		
			176]		
. /=	₽r ⁻	1-butyl-3-	[118		
	Ы	methylimidazoliu	1/3		
[C ₄ mim]	[Br]	m bromide	148]		
\sim	F-	1-butyl-3-	[143]		
		methylimidazoliu			
[C ₄ mim]	[F]	m fluoride			
	-	1-butyl-3-	[143]		
	Κ'	methylimidazoliu			
[C ₄ mim]	[1]	m Iodide			
	OH⁻	1-butyl-3-	[143]		
Ń N ⁺		methylimidazoliu			
[C ₄ mim]	[OH]	m hydroxide			
	<u>-</u> 0	1-butyl-3-	[143]		
Ń N [±]	\ N⁺==0	methylimidazoliu			
[C ₄ mim]	-0	m nitrate			
	[NO ₃]				





	F 0	11 + 10	51.40		
	F ₃ C	1-butyl-3-	[143,		
	0	methylimidazoliu	152,		
[C ₄ mim]	° / ^{N⁻}	m	174]		
	Ś	bis(trifluoromethyls			
	F ₃ C	ulfonyl)imide			
	[NTf ₂]				
	N N	Ammoeng110	[174]		
CH ₃ CH ₂ , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	N ⁻	dicyanamide	2		
$CH_3CH_2CH_3$ n=5-15	$[N(CN)_2]$		2		
[Amm110]					
(_OOH	CI	Ammoeng110	[174]		
CH ₃ CH ₂ ⁺		chloride			
$CH_3CH_2CH_3$ n=5-15	[C1]				
		\sim			
[Amm110]					
	°	1-butyl-3-		[155,	[163,
Ń Ń [±]	но— <u></u> в—о-	methylimidazoliu		157]	165]
[C ₄ mim]	Ő	m hydrogen			
	[HSO ₄]	sulfate			
	CI	1-butyl-3-	[131,		
		methylpyridinium	166,		
	[C1]	chloride	168,		
[C ₄ mpy]			1701		
		h an and dim at had (tat	[10]		
	Cl	redeard	[131,		
		nauecyijaninioniu	166]		
	[C1]	In chioride			
	Cl-	1-pentyl-3-	[143,		
		methylimidazoliu	167]		
[C ₅ mim]	[C1]	m chloride			
	Br⁻	1-pentyl-3-	[143]		
		methylimidazoliu			
[C ₅ mim]	[Br]	m bromide			
-----------------------	--------------	-------------------	-------	-------	
	CI	1-hexyl-3-	[118,		
N N ⁺		methylimidazoliu	143,		
[C ₆ mim]	[C1]	m chloride	167]		
	Br⁻	1-hexyl-3-	[143]		
N N ⁺		methylimidazoliu	A		
[C ₆ mim]	[Br]	m bromide			
	CΓ	1-heptyl-3-	[143,		
N N ⁺		methylimidazoliu	167]		
[C ₇ mim]	[C1]	m chloride			
	Br⁻	1-heptyl-3-	[143]		
N N		methylimidazoliu			
[C ₇ mim]	[Br]	m bromide			
		1-octvl-3-	[118		
	CI	methylimidazoliu	142		
[C.mim]	5.513	m chlorida	143,		
[C8mm]	[C1]	in chioride	167]		
	Br⁻	1-octyl-3-	[143]		
N N [*]		methylimidazoliu			
[C ₈ mim]	[Br]	m bromide			
	CΓ	1-nonyl-3-	[118,		
Ň, Ňť	\mathbf{O}	methylimidazoliu	143,		
[C ₉ mim]	[C1]	m chloride	167]		
	Br⁻	1-nonyl-3-	[143]		
N. N.		methylimidazoliu			
[C ₉ mim]	[Br]	m bromide			
	CI	1-decyl-3-	[167]		
		methylimidazoliu			
[C ₁₀ mim]	[C1]	m chloride			
о \\(/	O II	1-(4-sulfobutyl)-		[158]	
	но <u> </u>	3-methvl		[100]	
N [*] O	 0	imidazolium			

[SBmim]	[HSO ₄]	hydrogen sulfate	
	CI	1-allyl-3-	[119,
	U,	methylimidazoliu	131,
	[C]]	chloride	132.
[Amim]			143
			145
			148
			153
			166-168
			175
			175,
		S	177-
			[179]
		~~	1721
	D -		[153]
	Br	1-aliyi-3-	
		mbromide	
[Amim]	[Br]		
\sim		1-allyl-3-	[179]
Ń N [±]	0 0	methylimidazoliu	
[Amim]	[HCOO]	m formate	
	Br	1-allyl-2,3-	[173]
	2.	dimethylimidazoli	
- Y	[Br]	um bromide	
[Admim]			
	Cl	1-butyl-2,3-	[129,
		dimethylimidazoli	166,
	[Cl]	um chloride	173]
[Cdmim]			





		m bromide	
N*-	Cl	1-(3,6-	[174]
		dioxahexyl)-3-	
[[H(OEt) ₂ -Memim]	[C]]	methylimidazoliu	
	[UI]	m chloride	
	Cl	1-(3,6,9-	[174]
		trioxadecyl)-3-	L L
[Me(OEt) ₂ -Et-Im]	[Cl]	butylimidazolium	Ó
		chloride	X

Table 3. The Extraction/preparation techniques of various types of cellulose and their advantages /disadvantages

Techniques	Advantages	Disadvantages	Reference	
High-Pressure	Extensively used method for	Insufficient disintegration.	[14, 45,	
Homogenization	large-scale production of CNF.	More energy consumption. Extreme mechanical damage to the CNF crystalline structure	182-186]	
Microfluidization	Operates at constant pressure and constant shear rate.	Required to repeat the process many times and to use various sized chambers in order to increase the degree of fibrillation	[14] [187, 188]	
Grinding	Extra mechanical pretreatments are not necessary	Necessity for disk stone maintenance and replacement, as wood pulp fibers can erode the grooves and grit.	[14] [189, 190]	
Cryocrushing	Mechanical fibrillation technique for cellulose in a frozen state. This technique produces fibrils with comparatively large diameters. Prepared nanofibers displayed superior dispersion ability in acrylic emulsion compared to water.	Low productivity, expensive technique, High-energy consumption.	[14, 189, 190]	
High-Intensity Ultrasonication	General laboratory method. Produces effective cavitations that contain the expansion, formation, and implosion of	All ultrasound treatments contain high-energy consumption and can cause a dramatic decrease in the NFC	[14, 191]	

	microscopic gas bubbles, when the water molecules absorb ultrasonic energy. Gives aggregated fibrils with a broad width distribution.	yield and fibril length.		
Ionic liquid	Ability for making functional CNCs. Ionic liquids are reusable.	Expensive	[162, 19	92]
Deep eutectic	Environmentally friendly,	However, the reaction	[192, 19	93]
solvent	biodegradable and recoverable.	degree is low, so it needs follow-up mechanical treatment to get the CNCs products.		
Subcritical water	Environmentally friendly	Costly to prepare CNCs. CNCs have bad suspension stability.	[192, 195]	194,
Mineral acid	CNCs have exceptional	It is problematic to treat waste	[192,	196-
hydrolysis	suspension stability.	acid.	199]	
Enzymatic	environment-friendly	Cost is expensive	[192,	200-
hydrolysis	method	S	204]	
Oxidation	Carboxylation CNCs can	Huge quantity of oxidants were	[192,	205-
degradation	be formed.	expended in the process.	208]	

5. Processing of nanocomposites

The cellulose based nanocomposites are developed by dispersing the stable aqueous suspensions of cellulose nanoparticles mostly in hydrosoluble or hydrodispersible or latex-form polymers. The dispersion state of the cellulose nanoparticles has a specific advantage to remain in an aqueous medium for the processing. The following resins are generally being utilized as the matrices for the cellulose based nanocomposites as shown in the figure below (**Fig. 8.**).





Fig. 8. Schematic diagram of various types of matrices for cellulose based nanocomposites.

Generally, water soluble or water dispersible polymers after forming a solution, are first made to mix aqueous suspension of cellulosic nanoparticles. The obtained combination of matrix and a reinforcing cellulosic nanoparticles is generally cast and evaporated to form a solid nanocomposite film. Freeze-dried and hot-pressed processing techniques have also applied on the same mixture. There are numerous reports in the literature wherein different composites were prepared which includes cellulose nanofiber reinforced starch [209-211], silk fibroin [212], poly(oxyethylene) (POE) [18, 19, 57, 213], polyvinyl alcohol (PVA) [214-217], hydroxypropyl cellulose (HPC) [214, 215], carboxymethyl cellulose (CMC) [218], or soy protein isolate (SPI) [219].

Latex which was synthesized by the copolymerization of styrene and butyl acrylate (poly(S-co-BuA)) and tunicin (the cellulose extracted from tunicate) whiskers was the first publication reported for the development of cellulose nanocrystals-reinforced latex nanocomposites [220]. The wheat straw [221, 222] or sugar beet [18, 19] cellulose nanocrystals have been used as a reinforcement for the same copolymer. The other latexes which have been also used as matrix material with cellulose nanocrystals include poly (β -hydroxyoctanoate) (PHO) [223-225], polyvinylchloride (PVC) [226-229], waterborne epoxy [230], natural rubber (NR) [231, 232] and polyvinyl acetate (PVAc) [63]. Lately, mini-emulsion polymerization technique has been used to prepare a stable aqueous nanocomposite dispersions-constituting

cellulose whiskers and a poly(styrene-co-hexyl-acrylate) matrix [53]. For the stability of the dispersion, reactive silane was used. Mixing and casting solid nanocomposite films followed by water evaporation can be produced.

On the other hand, dispersion of cellulosic nanofibers in non-aqueous solvents has been made possible by the utilization of surfactants or chemical grafting and by doing so various other avenues of nanocomposites processing were made possible. It has also been reported that typically cellulose nanoparticles contain a functional surface covered with hydroxyl groups, hence extensive chemical modification is very much a possibility. The chemical modification normally had an adverse effect on the mechanical performance of the nanocomposite materials by reducing the surface energy and polarity of the nanoparticles and thereby ameliorating the adhesion with the nonpolar polymeric matrix. The forces of hydrogen bonding have been considered to be responsible for this unusual behavior which basically helps the reinforcing phenomenon of polysaccharide nanocrystals resulting from the formation of a percolating network. Hence, researcher prefers to carry grafting of long chains rather than small molecules in order to maintain the mechanical properties of the composite material.

The extrusion technique has been reported at a very few places concerning the processing of cellulose nanofibers-reinforced nanocomposites. The major cause of concern of cellulose is its hydrophilic nature which creates irreversible agglomeration during drying and flocculation in nonpolar matrices on account of the formation of further hydrogen bonds between amorphous parts of the nanoparticles. Therefore, the the extrusion method was used for the preparation of cellulose whiskers-reinforced poly (lactic acid) nanocomposites by melt extrusion was carried out by forcing the suspension of nanocrystals into the polymer melt [22]. Poly vinyl alcohol has been tried-at being used as a compatibilizer to accelerate the dispersion of cellulose whiskers within the poly (lactic acid) matrix [233]. It has also been reported that Low-density poly(ethylene) were extruded with organic acid chlorides grafted cellulose whiskers [234]. The nanocomposite so obtained has been to be homogeneous and was further observed that the homogeneity of the nanocomposite increases with the grafted chains length. The ring-opening polymerization (ROP) of the corresponding monomeric lactone units leading to the polycaprolactone-grafted cellulose nanocrystals were also used as "masterbatches" by melt blending with a polycaprolactone matrix [235]. It has recently been reported that an attempt was

4J

made to disperse carbon nanotubes in polymeric matrices using the DOPE technique (Dispersed nanoobjects protective encapsulation). The cross-linked alginate capsules have been successfully produced in the presence of either cellulose whiskers or microfibrillated cellulose [236]. These as-synthesized alginate capsules have been extruded with a thermoplastic polymer.

5.1. Interactions at the interface

The reinforcing properties have been reported in one of the studies where it was observed that strength of the interactions plays an important role between the cellulose nanofibers isolated from cottonseed linters and the filler and the glycerol-plasticized starch matrix [237]. In freezedried cellulose nanocrystals case which forms a nonpercolating systems, the strong interaction between matrix and a filler increases the reinforcing effect of the filler [238]. The surfactant has also been reported to improve the matrix/filler interactions by coating cellulose whiskers with a surfactant which was found to have a great impact on the nonlinear mechanical properties, specifically on the elongation at break [239]. The reinforcing effect has been observed by Grunert and Winter [62] to be higher in case of unmodified cellulose whiskers than trimethylsilylated whiskers.

5.2 Manufacturing methods of nanocomposites

There are numerous methods of manufacturing of biofiber based composites which include:

- i) Compression molding,
- ii) Injection molding,
- iii) Resin transfer molding (RTM) and
- iv) Vacuum bagging.

The Preforms and Prepregs are widely used for composite preparation wherein preform are mostly fibers, fabrics or nonwovens and prepregs which is mostly an impregnated resin system [240]. The important parameters for the manufacturing of the composites are being optimized in relation to temperature, pressure and molding time. Commonly, it is important to dehydrate the natural fibers by preheating in order to reduce the moisture content before being processed for the composite production. There are chances of degradation of the cellulose at high temperatures; hence, reducing the mechanical properties of the composites. The tensile strength

of the composite material is affected by the non-uniform dispersion of the fiber in the matrix which causes fiber agglomeration [240]. The majority of the previous study has been carried on natural fiber composites mainly focused on reinforcements such as flax, hemp, sisal and jute, and thermoplastic and thermoset matrices. In certain cases, the composites have been manufactured by using matrices made of derivatives from cellulose, starch and lactic acid to produce fully biodegradable composites or biocomposites [241].

The sandwich structures based on natural fiber composite skins have also been an emerging diversity of applications of composite materials. The paper honeycomb and natural fiber-reinforced thermoplastic or thermoset skins are one of the special cases of sandwich composites. Some of the important criteria for choosing the apt process technology for the manufacturing of natural-fiber composites are; the desired product geometry, the performance needed, the cost and the ease of manufacture. The manufacturing methods for natural fiber composites are similar to those of glass fibers. The following are the commonly used manufacturing processes:

5.2.1 Manufacturing by hand laminating

This manufacturing process involves the placement of the fibers in a mold with the resin being applied later by rollers. The curing is being carried out by the use of a vacuum bag, as then the pressure is exerted by the atmospheric pressure to compact the composite material. The major advantages of this manufacturing process lies in its simplicity, low cost of tooling and flexibility of design while the disadvantages include the long production time, intensive labor and low automation potential.

5.2.2 Manufacturing by resin transfer molding (RTM)

This technique is also regarded as close mold technique wherein the fibers are placed inside a mould consisting of two solid parts. The fibers within the mold are impregnated with liquid resin by virtue of a tube which connects the mold with a supply of resin and this liquid resin is injected at low pressure through the mold. The composite material inside the mold is cured at room temperature or above until the completion of the curing reaction and then the mold is opened and the fabricated product is taken out.

The major parameters which are very important specifically for thin cavities include; injection pressure, fiber content or mold temperature which have a great influence on the development of the temperature profiles and the thermal boundary layers of these products. This processing method has the advantage of manufacturing of large, complex and high-performance parts rapidly. Many resins are generally being used for resin transfer molding technique like epoxy, polyester, phenolic and acrylic as long as these resins have low enough viscosity to ensure a proper wetting of the fibers. For high-quality parts, it is mandatory to have a thorough knowledge of all the operating steps [242].

Similar to RTM is the vacuum assisted resin transfer molding (VARTM), wherein a polymeric film and a single solid mold are being used. This processing technique is quite a clean and cost effective fabrication method wherein the resin is processed into a dry reinforcement on a vacuum bagged tool, utilizing only the partial vacuum to drive the resin. The compressibility of the fiber–resin composite before curing and the vacuum negative pressure are the two important parameters which determine the molded laminate thickness.

5.2.3 Manufacturing by compression molding

Another important manufacturing technique for the fabrication of fiber reinforced polymers is compression molding which involves a semi-finished composite sheet typically known as sheet molding compound (SMC) that is later molded into the final parts by compression. For the sheet molding compound, the fibers are added on a rolling film resin. This is followed by the second film of resin which is then added, in order for the later to be compressed in a composite sheet that may be kept for few days. At the end the final product which is a reinforced sheet is then placed into a press to get its desired shape.

The major features of the compression molding include its ability to produce very high volume, the excellent reproducibility, the short cycle times and the low level of crap formation. Reports of meagre processing times of < 2 min have been achieved during the compression molding of three-dimensional components with a high forming degree. To achieve a good mechanical properties of natural fiber composites, the interaction of natural fibers and matrix resin is important and further the amelioration of the mechanical properties were found to be dependent on the molding condition, the molding pressure and temperature. The major issue

which needs to be taken care of during compression molding is the high pressure which can spoil the fibers and the structure as well.

5.2.4 Manufacturing by injection molding

This method of processing produces composites with good surface finish and dimensional accuracy with high production rate and low manufacturing cost, so is quite suitable to form complex shapes and materials with fine details. The injection molding process involves mixing of resin granules and short fibers into a heated barrel and transported to the mould cavity by a spindle. This technique of manufacturing is an important process for the production of plastics/composites, and can manufacture from very tiny products such as bottle tops to very large car body parts.

5.2.5 Manufacturing by pultrusion

This method of composite manufacturing produces composite profiles at any length. The die plays an important role in this method wherein the impregnated fibers are forced through a die, which gives a desired cross-sectional shape to the product. The final profile is shaped until the drying of the resin. The following are the advantages of this method of manufacturing composites which includes capability to build thin wall structures, the numerous variety of cross-sectional shapes and the possibility for high degree of automation.

6. Cellulose fiber reinforced biocomposites

6.1 Biomedical applications of Polyurethane based composites

For the development of vascular Prostheses, pine apple leaf derived nanocellulose embedded Polyurethane has been reported to be an attractive and easily available range of materials. Nanocellulose polyurethane vascular grafts development has been put under extensive research efforts due to its characteristics which includes the elastic properties of the material, conjugated with low thrombogenicity and exceptional physical and mechanical properties (**Fig. 9.**). These vascular grafts possessing a wall thickness of 0.7–1.0 mm revealed elongation at break of 800–1200%, and resisted hydraulic pressures up to 300 kPa.



Fig. 9. Heart valve from Nanocellulose–Polyurethane: (a) Bioprosthetic valve implant (b) Heart valve

Nanocomposites from nanocellulose and polyurethane were found to have high tensile strength and high strain-to-failure with strongly ameliorated modulus. The technique used for the development these cellulose nanocomposites was by solvent casting, wherein dry crystalline cellulose was incorporated into the hydrophilic polyurethane. Cellulose nanofibrils present in dry nanoscale cellulose particles were allowed to disperse successfully. The dispersion of cellulose nanofibrils in the developed nanocomposites was characterized by ESEM. The crystalline structure of cellulose I in its originality in the developed nanocomposites were analyzed by XRD analysis. The optimum reinforcement concentration of 5 wt% cellulose was observed to have the highest strain-to-failure. The developed nanocellulose based composites proved to be a versatile material having the wide range of applications in the medical field which includes repair of articular cartilage, vascular grafts cardiovascular implants, scaffolds for tissue engineering, penile prostheses, adhesion barriers, urethral catheters, mammary prostheses, and artificial skin. The best thing about these implants was that these were fabricated from biodegradable materials which will eventually lead to the progressive decomposition of the implant material and then be accompanied by the production of the new tissues. The same nanocomposite material can also find its applications in the production of non-latex condoms, medical bags, organ retrieval bags surgical gloves, surgical gowns or drapes, breathable wound dressing and medical disposables. The new generation of biostable polyurethanes and pineapple leaf fibers derived nanocellulose– polyurethane valve design (Fig. 9.) applied on 6-month, strained, rat implant model was found to

have good biological durability, fatigue resistance and haemodynamics, and which has proven themselves of superior biostability. Hence it is being foreseen that early improvement of a polyurethane valve with good haemodynamic function which can be maintained during longterm implant, and which is expected never to fail from biological decomposition nor from fatigue-induced material failure, while maintaining a low thrombogenic surface. It has been found that out that during an accelerated fatigue tests, five out of five successively developed valves crosses the equivalent of 12 years cycling without any failure. The only failure happened after the equivalent of almost 13 years cycling, and three valves have reached 608 million cycles (almost 15 years equivalent) to date.

6.2 Biomedical applications of polvinyl alcohol based composites

One of the best hydrophilic biocompatible polymer with many important properties vital for biomedical applications is polyvinyl alcohol (PVA). The solid hydrogel can be developed from PVA using freeze-thaw cycles with reasonable mechanical properties by physical crosslinking. PVA reinforced with hydrophilic nanocellulose fibers of an average diameter of 50 nm are utilized to form biocompatible nanocomposites. As per Millon and Wan [243], the produced PVA nanocomposites exhibit a broad range of mechanical properties and can manipulate the mechanical properties equivalent to that of cardiovascular tissues, like aorta and heart valve leaflets. Further, it was concluded by the same researcher that the stress–strain properties for porcine aorta matches to one variety of PVA–nanocellulose nanocomposite with equivalent characteristics as heart valve tissue has also been developed. All the samples were found to relax at a faster rate and to a lower residual stress than the replaceable tissues upon studying their relaxation properties, which are essential for cardiovascular applications. Therefore, PVA–Nanocellulose based composites can be considered as a novel and a promising material for cardiovascular soft tissue replacement applications.

7. Other biomedical field applications

7.1 Application in pharmaceuticals

Pharmaceutical stake holders have been using cellulose since long. The cellulose is considered to be having extraordinary compaction properties when mixed with other pharmaceutical excipients by virtue of which drug-loaded tablets form dense matrices applicable for the oral administration of drugs. The hydrophilic matrices reinforced by polysaccharides, natural polymers stay popular biomaterials for controlled-release dosage forms and the selection of a hydrophilic polymer matrix is considered as one of the most popular ways in formulating an extended release dosage forms [26]. These formulations due to the fact of being comparatively flexible and a well-designed system typically provide reproducible release profiles. Drug release is the procedure by which a medication leaves a drug item and is subjected to retention, conveyance, digestion, and excretion (ADME), inevitably getting to be accessible for pharmacologic activity. As a drug delivery excipient, crystalline nanocellulose is considered to have many promising advantages. Advanced pelleting systems which comprise of nanocrystalline cellulose and other varieties of cellulose is a cutting-edge system whereby the rate of tablet disintegration and drug release may be controlled by excipient layering, microparticle inclusion or tablet coating [244]. The advantage of nanocrystalline cellulose being having a very large surface area and negative charge helps large amounts of drugs that can be attached to the surface of this cellulosic material with the prospect for high payloads and optimal control of dosing.

Some other alternative nanocrystalline materials, like nanocrystalline clays have been found to bind and subsequently release drugs in a controlled manner via ion exchange mechanisms and are being explored for their utilization in pharmaceutical formulations [245]. The nanocellulose in pharmaceutical formulations has been established to be used on account of biocompatibility of cellulose. The presence of a large number of surface hydroxyl functional groups on nanocrystalline cellulose equips a site for the surface modification of the cellulosic material with a large variety of chemical groups by different methods. The hydrophobic drugs can be made to attach with the nanocellulose surface by virtue of surface modification of nanocellulose which may help it to regulate the loading and release of drugs. Poly(caprolactone) chains can be attached onto the nanocrystalline cellulose surface for the same purpose of surface modification as studied by Lonnberg et al. [80]. Moreover, renewability and sustainability are the two important virtues of nanocrystalline cellulose which makes it a low-cost option, ubiquitous

material and thus provides a substantial environmental advantage as compared to other nanomaterials.

7.2 Application in the medical field

Lately, nanocellulose has been regarded as an important biomaterial with many applications in the biomedical industry. These applications include blood vessel growth; nerves, skins replacements for burnings and wounds; drugs releasing system; gum and dura-mater reconstruction, covering, scaffolds for tissue engineering and bone reconstruction [246-248]. **Fig. 10.** shows some applications for nanocellulose in the biomedical field.



Fig. 10. Nanocellulose for Biomedical applications of (**A**) Nanoskin treatment for diabetic ulcer varicose patient which shows complete healing after 3 months [249]; (**B**) Bacterial cellulose tube overgrown with newly formed blood vessels after 90 days of implantation [250]; (**C**) Duramater reconstruction [251] (**D**) 16 mm-long stainless steel ballon-expandable slotted tube stent covered with biosynthetic cellulose after drying process [Bueno et al., 2009].

Tissue engineering is all about figuring out for new material and devices which has the capability of interacting positively with biological tissues [252], either in vitro for cell growth or reorganizing and developing tissue about to be implanted. This type of engineering also target at advanced classes biopolymers that are biocompatible and has the property of controllable activities and distinct [253], more feasible to be employed as cell scaffolds [254], or in vitro tissue reconstruction.

Recently, a number of biomaterials have been produced as mentioned above. These biomaterials having many characteristics which include physical/chemical and mechanical which eventually decide the final application whether it is tissue regeneration, tissue grafting,

medication holding and releasing, or scaffolding [255]. The biopolymer's chemical surface can dictate cellular response by interfering in proliferation, migration, cellular adhesion, and functioning and accordingly It can be concluded that the scaffold's success is greatly dependent on the cellular adhesion and growth onto the surface. Also, the scaffold surface interaction is highly important in implant effectiveness, including its rejection. As the interaction is well understood at a cell level, the development of new biomaterials and products can be easily thought out. [256]. However, the problems arise on account of the analysis and appropriate modelling, cell seeds and sources and extracellular matrix producing [257].

For the regeneration of tissue three important specifications are generally being taken into consideration: Cells, Support and Growth factors. These specifications play their role in the regeneration process wherein cells synthesize the matrix for the new tissues, support holds the new tissues and keeps the environment proper for the growth, while the growth factors helps in the promotion of the cell regeneration [257, 258]. The implants endurance is very much dependent on the support cell interactions. The cell's capability to reject and accept the support cell interactions are closely being studied whether to adhere or not to its surface [259]. This factor is very important as it will engage in further responses as cell proliferation, migration and viability.

The advantage of the obtained cellulose in the nanosize provides a huge superficial surface area that gives high water absorption capacity and elasticity. The ideal healing bandage has all these properties of high adsorption capacity and elasticity. While it does not carry any microbial activity. For a good wound healing, nanocellulose mats are considered to be quite competent in promoting autolytic debridement, pain reduction, and accelerating granulation. These membranes can be manipulated in their shape and size, so that it sufficiently useful for the treatment of large and complex areas of the body. Bacterial cellulose has been used to develop a biological membrane along with the extract of propolis as studied by Barud [260]. The antimicrobial and anti-inflammatory activities are a few biological characteristics of propolis. These characteristics of the biological membrane help in the treatment of burns and chronic wounds (**Fig. 10.**). The field of dentistry is confronting the huge task of finding some ideal materials in order to replace the bones in several procedures, as bones malformation, maxillary and facial deformities. The alveolar bone replacement is a great challenge for the material researchers to be

dealt with. The mat comprising of nanocellulose with sufficient porosity provides an infection barrier, painkiller effect, loss of fluids, permits medicines to be applied easily. Besides, the cellulosic mat also absorbs the purulent fluids in the course of all inflammatory stages, drives it out later-on in a controlled and painless manner [255].

7.3 Application in the veterinary field

It has been reported that *A. xylinum* which produces biocellulose finds various applications in veterinary medicine which includes : conduit for separation and reconstruction of peripheral nerves; healing of experimental tegument wounds in equine and swine; healing of wounds of bovine mammary teats; prophylaxis of the formation of membrane post laminectomy in dogs; and healing of incisional experimental lesions of the cornea in dogs [261]. It has been observed that the membrane biologically synthesized from nanocellulose has greater advantages to be used in experimental trochleoplasty in dogs as compared to the conventional treatment [262]. Further, it has reported that these bio-cellulosic membranes help in the tissue formation of fibrocartilage ripe achieving good integration of the freshly formed tissue and the adjoining cartilage, thereby being utilized for the clinical use in dogs. The knee joint related medical issues were also treated by the cellulosic membranes by lateral para-patellar skin incision of 5–7 cm, which was followed by a cut of the retinaculum and articular capsule [262].

The deepening of the trochlear groove with the help of gouge forceps was carried out by Iamaguti et al. [262]. Iamaguti et al. [262] inserted the bionanocellulosic membrane inside the limb of the dogs, the base of cellulose was kept at 5 mm thickness, after making deep groove incision and attaching it at 4–5 simple points isolating the edge normal cartilage, by using synthetic absorbable suture thread [262]. The inclusion of the cellulosic membrane helps in the formation of a link between the subcutaneous tissue in simple continuous pattern and skin. Well defined repaired tissue is being generated which covers the area of trochleoplasty with higher thickness than the previous period.

The deformity of the abdominal wall has been reported to take care off by the nanocellulose membranes in humans or animals. It was Falcao et al. [263] who managed to incorporate host tissue with bio-cellulosic composite membranes obtained from the bacteria and polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE) in order to treat the abdominal wall defects of rats. Prolene® and continuous suturing were carried at the level of the muscle aponeurotic defect by anchoring the

cellulose membrane at the four angles of the rectangle. Subsequently, Mononylon® thread was used to close the skin by an interrupted suture.

7.4 Application in the dental field

The regeneration of dental tissue is being carried with the aid of nanocellulose. For the regeneration of dental tissues in humans, microbial cellulose synthesized from Glucanacetobacter xylinus strain, has been reported to be used. (**Fig. 11.**). Gengiflex® and Gore-Tex® are the two important stakeholders producing nanocellulose product which has a target application within the dental industry. It was developed to aid periodontal tissue recovery [264]. Gengiflex® therapy provides a full-fledged restoration of an osseous defect around an IMZ implant. This treatment has an advantage of the restoration of aesthetics and function of the mouth and that too with minimization of surgical steps.





Gengiflex® which is simply a bandage comprised of two layers with the inner layer being composed of microbial cellulose, provides rigidity to the membrane and the outer alkali-cellulose layer is chemically modified [266]. Dahlin et al. [267] reported *in-vivo* non-healing bone-defect model was used by Salata et al. [268] to compare the biological performance of Gengiflex® and Gore-Tex® membranes.

Gore-Tex® membranes which are basically a composite with urethane, polytetrafluoroethylene, and nylon has proved that these membranes were coherent with substantially meagre inflammation and both membranes bolster the same amount of ossification

(bone formation) during the same amount of time. It was reported that a greater amount of ossification was found in bone defects covered by either microbial cellulose membrane or Gore-Tex®, as compared to the control sites. It has been observed that Gore-Tex® is better endured by the tissues as compared to the Gengiflex®.

Lately, Macedo et al. (2004) [269] similarly also compared polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE) and bacterial cellulose as physical barriers employed to treat bone defects in guided tissue regeneration. Macedo et al. [269] also studied two osseous defects (8 mm in diameter) that were executed in each hind-foot of four adult rabbits, using surgical burs with constant sterile saline solution soaking. PTFE barriers were used to cover right hind-feet in order to know its effects while the left hindfeet wounds were protected with Gengiflex® membranes. It was finally reported that after a span of 3 months, the histological evaluation of the treatments showed that the defects protected with PTFE barriers were comprehensively repaired with bone tissue, whereas defects treated with Gengiflex® membranes were found to have incomplete lamellar bone formation, thereby emanating in voids and lack of continuity of bone deposition.

8. Conclusions and future perspectives

The sustainability, renewability, nanosized fiber distribution, mechanical properties, compatibility and flexibility in its utilization are some of the major characteristics of nanocellulose which makes it a unique and indispensable biomaterial in the health sector. The nanocellulose composite scaffolds are biocompatible with less rejection with cellular contact and blood cells and thereby is considered as a promissory biomaterial which is also suitable for cell adhesion/attachment suggesting that these scaffolds can be used for wound dressing or tissue-engineering scaffolds.

The cellulose-based biocomposites and nanocomposites have a wide range of potential applicability. Some of the major fields of applications of nanocellulose-based materials on account of its varied and excellent characteristics include medical, pharmacy, cosmetics, dental and veterinary applications. The high tensile strength and stiffness, the surface functionality (having many hydroxyl groups), the specific arrangement as well as the nano-dimensions of nanocellulose ingrains very beneficial and excellent properties to reinforced nanocomposite materials.

The major focus and aim of this review were to highlight the current state of research and development in the field of nanocellulose which is simply a bio-polymeric sustainable material. This excellent supramolecular nanofiber network structure and the resulting valuable characteristics have led to real opportunities and extensive activity in the field of biomedical applications. The gist of this review is to widen the knowledge in this discipline of studies and to simulate the practical application of nanocellulose. In summary, the future of the cellulose-based biocomposites and nanocomposites will go through a combination of the different approaches and provides wide range of potential applications in medical and biomedical filed.

Acknowledgements

The author acknowledges to Department of Chemistry, Sultan Qaboos University, Muscat, Oman. The author acknowledges Internal grant, SQU and FCT, SFRH/BPD/76850/2011.

References:

[1] Lee T-W, Lee S-E, Jeong YG. Highly Effective Electromagnetic Interference Shielding Materials based on Silver Nanowire/Cellulose Papers. ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces. 2016;8:13123-32.

[2] Dai L, Cheng T, Duan C, Zhao W, Zhang W, Zou X, et al. 3D printing using plant-derived cellulose and its derivatives: A review. Carbohydr Polym. 2019;203:71-86.

[3] Mohamed MA, Abd Mutalib M, Mohd Hir ZA, M. Zain MF, Mohamad AB, Jeffery Minggu L, et al. An overview on cellulose-based material in tailoring bio-hybrid nanostructured photocatalysts for water treatment and renewable energy applications. Int J Biol Macromol. 2017;103:1232-56.

[4] Grishkewich N, Mohammed N, Tang J, Tam KC. Recent advances in the application of cellulose nanocrystals. Current Opinion in Colloid & Interface Science. 2017;29:32-45.
[5] Mondal S. Preparation, properties and applications of nanocellulosic materials. Carbohydr Polym. 2017;163:301-16.

[6] Seabra AB, Bernardes JS, Fávaro WJ, Paula AJ, Durán N. Cellulose nanocrystals as carriers in medicine and their toxicities: A review. Carbohydr Polym. 2018;181:514-27.

[7] Oksman K, Aitomäki Y, Mathew AP, Siqueira G, Zhou Q, Butylina S, et al. Review of the recent developments in cellulose nanocomposite processing. Composites Part A: Applied Science and Manufacturing. 2016;83:2-18.

[8] Capron I, Rojas OJ, Bordes R. Behavior of nanocelluloses at interfaces. Current Opinion in Colloid & Interface Science. 2017;29:83-95.

[9] Feng X, Qin X, Liu D, Huang Z, Zhou Y, Lan W, et al. High Electromagnetic Interference Shielding Effectiveness of Carbon Nanotube–Cellulose Composite Films with Layered Structures. Macromolecular Materials and Engineering. 2018;303:1800377.

[10] Nechyporchuk O, Belgacem MN, Bras J. Production of cellulose nanofibrils: A review of recent advances. Industrial Crops and Products. 2016;93:2-25.

[11] Tang J, Sisler J, Grishkewich N, Tam KC. Functionalization of cellulose nanocrystals for advanced applications. J Colloid Interface Sci. 2017;494:397-409.

[12] Abitbol T, Rivkin A, Cao Y, Nevo Y, Abraham E, Ben-Shalom T, et al. Nanocellulose, a tiny fiber with huge applications. Curr Opin Biotechnol. 2016;39:76-88.

[13] Kargarzadeh H, Mariano M, Huang J, Lin N, Ahmad I, Dufresne A, et al. Recent developments on nanocellulose reinforced polymer nanocomposites: A review. Polymer. 2017;132:368-93.

[14] Kargarzadeh H, Mariano M, Gopakumar D, Ahmad I, Thomas S, Dufresne A, et al. Advances in cellulose nanomaterials. Cellulose. 2018:1-39.

[15] Khalil HPSA, Aprilia NAS, Bhat AH, Jawaid M, Paridah MT, Rudi D. A Jatropha biomass as renewable materials for biocomposites and its applications. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews. 2013;22:667-85.

[16] Ahmad A, Buang A, Bhat AH. Renewable and sustainable bioenergy production from microalgal co-cultivation with palm oil mill effluent (POME): A review. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews. 2016;65:214-34.

[17] Mathew AP, Thielemans W, Dufresne A. Mechanical properties of nanocomposites from sorbitol plasticized starch and tunicin whiskers. J Appl Polym Sci. 2008;109:4065-74.
[18] Samir MASA, Alloin F, Sanchez J-Y, Dufresne A. Cellulose nanocrystals reinforced poly (oxyethylene). Polymer. 2004;45:4149-57.

[19] Azizi Samir MAS, Alloin F, Gorecki W, Sanchez J-Y, Dufresne A. Nanocomposite polymer electrolytes based on poly (oxyethylene) and cellulose nanocrystals. The Journal of Physical Chemistry B. 2004;108:10845-52.

[20] Samir MASA, Mateos AM, Alloin F, Sanchez J-Y, Dufresne A. Plasticized nanocomposite polymer electrolytes based on poly (oxyethylene) and cellulose whiskers. Electrochim Acta. 2004;49:4667-77.

[21] Kvien I, Tanem BS, Oksman K. Characterization of cellulose whiskers and their nanocomposites by atomic force and electron microscopy. Biomacromolecules. 2005;6:3160-5.
[22] Hubbe MA, Rojas OJ, Lucia LA, Sain M. Cellulosic nanocomposites: a review. BioResources. 2008;3:929-80.

[23] Crawford RL. Lignin biodegradation and transformation: John Wiley and Sons.; 1981.[24] Jawaid M, Khalil HA. Cellulosic/synthetic fibre reinforced polymer hybrid composites: A review. Carbohydr Polym. 2011;86:1-18.

[25] Dorée C. The methods of cellulose chemistry, including methods for the investigation of substances associated with cellulose in plant tissues. The methods of cellulose chemistry, including methods for the investigation of substances associated with cellulose in plant tissues. 1947.

[26] Kalia S, Dufresne A, Cherian BM, Kaith B, Avérous L, Njuguna J, et al. Cellulose-based bio-and nanocomposites: a review. International Journal of Polymer Science. 2011;2011.

[27] Visakh PM, Thomas S. Preparation of bionanomaterials and their polymer nanocomposites from waste and biomass. Waste and Biomass Valorization. 2010;1:121-34.

[28] Abdul Khalil H, Bhat A. Oil palm biomass: Fibre cultivation, production and its varied applications. Nova Science Publisher, Inc; 2010. p. 21-34.

[29] Williams GI, Wool RP. Composites from natural fibers and soy oil resins. Appl Compos Mater. 2000;7:421-32.

[30] Torres F, Diaz R. Morphological Characterisation of Natural Fibre Reinforced Thermoplastics(NFRTP) Processed by Extrusion, Compression and Rotational Moulding. Polym Polym Compos. 2004;12:705-18.

[31] Khalil HA, Hanida S, Kang C, Fuaad NN. Agro-hybrid composite: The effects on mechanical and physical properties of oil palm fiber (EFB)/glass hybrid reinforced polyester composites. J Reinf Plast Compos. 2007;26:203-18.

[32] Kalia S, Kaith B, Kaur I. Pretreatments of natural fibers and their application as reinforcing material in polymer composites—a review. Polymer Engineering & Science. 2009;49:1253-72.
[33] Rong MZ, Zhang MQ, Liu Y, Yang GC, Zeng HM. The effect of fiber treatment on the

mechanical properties of unidirectional sisal-reinforced epoxy composites. Compos Sci Technol. 2001;61:1437-47.

[34] Abdul Khalil H, Kumar R, Asri S, Nik Fuaad N, Ahmad M. Hybrid thermoplastic pre-preg oil palm frond fibers (OPF) reinforced in polyester composites. Polym-Plast Technol Eng. 2007;46:43-50.

[35] Van de Velde K, Kiekens P. Thermoplastic pultrusion of natural fibre reinforced composites. Compos Struct. 2001;54:355-60.

[36] Bos H, Van Den Oever M, Peters O. Tensile and compressive properties of flax fibres for natural fibre reinforced composites. Journal of Materials Science. 2002;37:1683-92.

[37] Baley C. Influence of kink bands on the tensile strength of flax fibers. Journal of materials science. 2004;39:331-4.

[38] Lamy B, Baley C. Stiffness prediction of flax fibers-epoxy composite materials. J Mater Sci Lett. 2000;19:979-80.

[39] Jähn A, Schröder M, Füting M, Schenzel K, Diepenbrock W. Characterization of alkali treated flax fibres by means of FT Raman spectroscopy and environmental scanning electron microscopy. Spectrochimica Acta Part A: Molecular and Biomolecular Spectroscopy. 2002;58:2271-9.

[40] Gassan J, Bledzki A. Composition of different natural fibers. Die Angew Makromol Chem. 1996;236:129-38.

[41] Michell A. Wood cellulose-organic polymer composites. Composite Asia Pacific. 1989;89:19.

[42] Mieck K, Nechwatal A, Knobelsdoff C. Anwendungsmoglichkeiten von Naturfaserstoffen bei Verbundmaterial. Melliand Textilberichte-International Textile Reports-German Edition. 1994;75:892-8.

[43] Mukherjee PS, Satyanarayana KG. Structure and properties of some vegetable fibres. Journal of Materials Science. 1986;21:51-6.

[44] Alemdar A, Sain M. Biocomposites from wheat straw nanofibers: morphology, thermal and mechanical properties. Compos Sci Technol. 2008;68:557-65.

[45] Zimmermann T, Bordeanu N, Strub E. Properties of nanofibrillated cellulose from different raw materials and its reinforcement potential. Carbohydr Polym. 2010;79:1086-93.

[46] Wang B, Sain M. Dispersion of soybean stock- based nanofiber in a plastic matrix. Polym Int. 2007;56:538-46.

[47] Wang B, Sain M. Isolation of nanofibers from soybean source and their reinforcing capability on synthetic polymers. Compos Sci Technol. 2007;67:2521-7.

[48] Kaushik A, Singh M, Verma G. Green nanocomposites based on thermoplastic starch and steam exploded cellulose nanofibrils from wheat straw. Carbohydr Polym. 2010;82:337-45.
[49] Kalia V, Sarkar S, Subramaniam S, Haining WN, Smith KA, Ahmed R. Prolonged interleukin-2Rα expression on virus-specific CD8+ T cells favors terminal-effector differentiation in vivo. Immunity. 2010;32:91-103.

[50] Siró I, Plackett D. Microfibrillated cellulose and new nanocomposite materials: a review. Cellulose. 2010;17:459-94.

[51] de Morais Teixeira E, Corrêa AC, Manzoli A, de Lima Leite F, de Oliveira CR, Mattoso LHC. Cellulose nanofibers from white and naturally colored cotton fibers. Cellulose. 2010;17:595-606.

[52] Stelte W, Sanadi AR. Preparation and Characterization of Cellulose Nanofibers from Two Commercial Hardwood and Softwood Pulps. Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research. 2009;48:11211-9.

[53] Elmabrouk AB, Wim T, Dufresne A, Boufi S. Preparation of poly

(styrene- co- hexylacrylate)/cellulose whiskers nanocomposites via miniemulsion polymerization. J Appl Polym Sci. 2009;114:2946-55.

[54] Hanley SJ, Giasson J, Revol J-F, Gray DG. Atomic force microscopy of cellulose microfibrils: comparison with transmission electron microscopy. Polymer. 1992;33:4639-42.
[55] Revol J-F. On the cross-sectional shape of cellulose crystallites in Valonia ventricosa. Carbohydr Polym. 1982;2:123-34.

[56] Pu Y, Zhang J, Elder T, Deng Y, Gatenholm P, Ragauskas AJ. Investigation into nanocellulosics versus acacia reinforced acrylic films. Composites Part B: Engineering. 2007;38:360-6.

[57] Samir MA, Chazeau L, Alloin F, Cavaillé J-Y, Dufresne A, Sanchez J-Y. POE-based nanocomposite polymer electrolytes reinforced with cellulose whiskers. Electrochim Acta. 2005;50:3897-903.

[58] Dufresne A. Comparing the mechanical properties of high performances polymer nanocomposites from biological sources. Journal of nanoscience and nanotechnology. 2006;6:322-30.

[59] Dufresne A. Polysaccharide nano crystal reinforced nanocomposites. Can J Chem. 2008;86:484-94.

[60] Šturcová A, Davies GR, Eichhorn SJ. Elastic Modulus and Stress-Transfer Properties of Tunicate Cellulose Whiskers. Biomacromolecules. 2005;6:1055-61.

[61] Habibi Y, Goffin A-L, Schiltz N, Duquesne E, Dubois P, Dufresne A. Bionanocomposites based on poly (ε-caprolactone)-grafted cellulose nanocrystals by ring-opening polymerization. J Mater Chem. 2008;18:5002-10.

[62] Grunert M, Winter WT. Nanocomposites of cellulose acetate butyrate reinforced with cellulose nanocrystals. J Polym Environ. 2002;10:27-30.

[63] de Rodriguez NLG, Thielemans W, Dufresne A. Sisal cellulose whiskers reinforced polyvinyl acetate nanocomposites. Cellulose. 2006;13:261-70.

[64] Herrick F. W. C, R. L., Hamilton J. K., Sandberg K. R. Microfibrillated cellulose: Morphology and accessibility. J Appl Polym Sci. 1982;37:797-813.

[65] Wagberg L. Wood material science. Finnish-swedish research programme,: Year Book; 2005.

[66] Nakagaito AN, Yano, H. The effect of morphological changes from pulp fiber towards nano-scale fibrillated cellulose on the mechanical properties of high-strength plant fiber based composites. Applied Physics A: Materials Science & Processing. 2004;78:547-52.

[67] Chornet E, Overend, P.R. A unified treatment for liquefaction. In: Bridgwater, A.,. In: Kuester J, editor. Research on Thermochemical Biomass Conversion. Amsterdam, The Netherlands: Elsevier Appl. Sci. Inc.; 1989. p. 411-28.

[68] Donaldson LA, Wong, K.K.Y., Mackie, K.L. Ultrastructure of steam exploded wood. Wood Sci Technol. 1988;22:103-14.

[69] Excoffier G, Toussaint, B., Vignon, M.R. Saccharification of steam exploded poplar wood Biotechnol Bioeng. 1991;38:1308-17.

[70] Kokta BV. Steam explosion pulping. . In: Focher B, Marzetti, A., Crescenzi, V., editor. Steam Explosion Techniques: Fundamentals and Industrial Applications. Philadelphia: Gordon and Breach Science Publishers; 1991. p. 163-206.

[71] Tanahashi M, Takada, S., Aoki, T., Goto, T., Higuchi, T., Hanai, S., Characterisation of explosion wood I. Structure and physical properties. , . Wood Res. 1982; 69:36-51.

[72] Tanahashi M. Characterization and degradation mechanisms of wood components by steam explosion and utilization of exploded wood., Wood Res 1990, ;77:49-117.

[73] Vignon MR, Garcia-Jaldon, C., Dupeyre, D. Steam explosion of woody hemp chenevotte Biomacromolecules. 1995;17:395-404.

[74] Cristobal C, Encarnacion, R., Ignacio, B., Maria, J.N., Eulogio, C. Enhanced enzymatic hydrolysis of olive tree wood by steam explosion and alkaline peroxide delignification. Process Biochem 2006;41:423-9.

[75] Cristobal C, Encarnacion, R., Mercedes, B., Paloma, M., Jose, M.N., Eulogio, C., . Production of fuel ethanol from steam-explosion pretreated olive tree pruning. Fuel 2008;87:692-700.

[76] Marchessault RH. Steam explosion: a refining process for lignocellulosics. Steam Explosion Techniques: Fundamentals and Industrial Applications. Philadelphia: Gordon and Breach Science Publishers,; 1991. p. 1-19.

[77] Khalil HA, Bhat A, Yusra AI. Green composites from sustainable cellulose nanofibrils: A review. Carbohydr Polym. 2012;87:963-79.

[78] Abe K, Yano, H. Comparison of the characteristics of cellulose microfibril aggregates of wood, rice straw and potato tuber. Cellulose. 2009;16:1017-23.

[79] Abe K, Yano, H. . Comparison of the characteristics of cellulose microfibril aggregates isolated from fiber and parenchyma cells of Moso bamboo (Phyllostachys pubescens). Cellulose. 2010;17:271-7.

[80] Lönnberg H, Zhou Q, Brumer H, Teeri TT, Malmström E, Hult A. Grafting of cellulose fibers with poly (ε-caprolactone) and poly (L-lactic acid) via ring-opening polymerization. Biomacromolecules. 2006;7:2178-85.

[81] Formhals A. Process and apparatus for preparing artificial threads. US Patent No 1,975,504. 1934.

[82] Bochek A, Petropavlovsky G, Kallistov O. Dissolution of cellulose and its derivatives in the same solvent, methylmorpholine-N-oxide and the properties of the resulting solutions. Cellul Chem Technol. 1993;27:137-44.

[83] Cui W, Li X, Zhou S, Weng J. Investigation on process parameters of electrospinning system through orthogonal experimental design. J Appl Polym Sci. 2007;103:3105-12.

[84] Iguchi M, Yamanaka S, Budhiono A. Bacterial cellulose—a masterpiece of nature's arts. Journal of materials science. 2000;35:261-70.

[85] Mohanty AK, Misra M, Drzal LT. Natural fibers, biopolymers, and biocomposites: CRC press; 2005.

[86] Orts WJ, Shey J, Imam SH, Glenn GM, Guttman ME, Revol J-F. Application of cellulose microfibrils in polymer nanocomposites. J Polym Environ. 2005;13:301-6.

[87] Wan Y, Hong L, Jia S, Huang Y, Zhu Y, Wang Y, et al. Synthesis and characterization of hydroxyapatite–bacterial cellulose nanocomposites. Compos Sci Technol. 2006;66:1825-32.

[88] Svensson A, Nicklasson E, Harrah T, Panilaitis B, Kaplan D, Brittberg M, et al. Bacterial cellulose as a potential scaffold for tissue engineering of cartilage. Biomaterials. 2005;26:419-31.

[89] Helenius G, Bäckdahl H, Bodin A, Nannmark U, Gatenholm P, Risberg B. In vivo biocompatibility of bacterial cellulose. Journal of Biomedical Materials Research Part A. 2006;76:431-8.

[90] Geyer U, Heinze T, Stein A, Klemm D, Marsch S, Schumann D, et al. Formation, derivatization and applications of bacterial cellulose. Int J Biol Macromol. 1994;16:343-7.
[91] Yamanaka S, Sugiyama J. Structural modification of bacterial cellulose. Cellulose. 2000;7:213-25.

[92] Masaoka S, Ohe T, Sakota N. Production of cellulose from glucose by Acetobacter xylinum. J Ferment Bioeng. 1993;75:18-22.

[93] Saxena IM, Brown Jr RM. Cellulose biosynthesis: current views and evolving concepts. Annals of botany. 2005;96:9-21.

[94] Sokollek SJ, Hertel C, Hammes WP. Cultivation and preservation of vinegar bacteria. J Biotechnol. 1998;60:195-206.

[95] Watanabe K, Tabuchi M, Ishikawa A, Takemura H, TSUCHIDA T, MORINAGA Y, et al. Acetobacter xylinum mutant with high cellulose productivity and an ordered structure. Bioscience, biotechnology, and biochemistry. 1998;62:1290-2.

[96] Nakai T, Tonouchi N, Konishi T, Kojima Y, Tsuchida T, Yoshinaga F, et al. Enhancement of cellulose production by expression of sucrose synthase in Acetobacter xylinum. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 1999;96:14-8.

[97] Joseph G, Rowe GE, Margaritis A, Wan W. Effects of polyacrylamide- co- acrylic acid on cellulose production by Acetobacter xylinum. J Chem Technol Biotechnol. 2003;78:964-70.
[98] Krystynowicz A, Czaja W, Wiktorowska-Jezierska A, Gonçalves-Miśkiewicz M,

Turkiewicz M, Bielecki S. Factors affecting the yield and properties of bacterial cellulose. J Ind Microbiol Biotechnol. 2002;29:189-95.

[99] Kawano S, Tajima K, Uemori Y, Yamashita H, Erata T, Munekata M, et al. Cloning of cellulose synthesis related genes from Acetobacter xylinum ATCC23769 and ATCC53582: comparison of cellulose synthetic ability between strains. DNA research. 2002;9:149-56.

[100] Bae S, Sugano Y, Ohi K, Shoda M. Features of bacterial cellulose synthesis in a mutant generated by disruption of the diguanylate cyclase 1 gene of Acetobacter xylinum BPR 2001. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol. 2004;65:315-22.

[101] Taha M, e Silva FA, Quental MV, Ventura SPM, Freire MG, Coutinho JAP. Good's buffers as a basis for developing self-buffering and biocompatible ionic liquids for biological research. Green Chemistry. 2014;16:3149-59.

[102] Khan I, Kurnia KA, Sintra TE, Saraiva JA, Pinho SP, Coutinho JAP. Assessing the Activity Coefficients of Water in Cholinium-based Ionic Liquids: Experimental Measurements and COSMO-RS Modeling. Fluid Phase Equilib. 2014;361:16-22.

[103] Khan I, Taha M, Ribeiro-Claro P, Pinho SP, Coutinho JAP. Effect of the Cation on the Interactions between Alkyl Methyl Imidazolium Chloride Ionic Liquids and Water. The journal of physical chemistry B. 2014;118:10503-14.

[104] Khan I, Kurnia KA, Mutelet F, Pinho SP, Coutinho JA. Probing the Interactions Between Ionic Liquids And Water: Experimental and Quantum Chemical Approach. The journal of physical chemistry B. 2014;118:1848-60.

[105] Khan I, Batista ML, Carvalho PJ, Santos LM, Gomes JR, Coutinho JA. Vapor-Liquid Equilibria of Imidazolium Ionic Liquids with Cyano Containing Anions with Water and Ethanol. The journal of physical chemistry B. 2015;119:10287-303.

[106] Govinda V, Vasantha T, Khan I, Venkatesu P. Effect of the Alkyl Chain Length of the Cation on the Interactions between Water and Ammonium-Based Ionic Liquids: Experimental and COSMO-RS Studies. Ind Eng Chem Res. 2015;54:9013-26.

[107] Passos H, Khan I, Mutelet F, Oliveira MB, Carvalho PJ, Santos LMNBF, et al. Vapor-Liquid Equilibria of Water plus Alkylimidazolium-Based Ionic Liquids: Measurements and Perturbed-Chain Statistical Associating Fluid Theory Modeling. Ind Eng Chem Res. 2014;53:3737-48.

[108] Taha M, Khan I, Coutinho JAP. Coordination abilities of Good's buffer ionic liquids toward europium(III) ion in aqueous solution. J Chem Thermodyn. 2016;94:152-9.

[109] Taha M, Khan I, Coutinho JA. Complexation and molecular modeling studies of europium(III)-gallic acid-amino acid complexes. J Inorg Biochem. 2016;157:25-33.

[110] Tomé LIN, Catambas VR, Teles ARR, Freire MG, Marrucho IM, Coutinho JAP.

Tryptophan extraction using hydrophobic ionic liquids. Sep Purif Technol. 2010;72:167-73.

[111] Leite AC, Ferreira AM, Morais ES, Khan I, Freire MG, Coutinho JAP. Cloud Point Extraction of Chlorophylls from Spinach Leaves Using Aqueous Solutions of Nonionic Surfactants. ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering. 2018;6:590-9.

[112] Olivier-Bourbigou H, Magna L, Morvan D. Ionic liquids and catalysis: Recent progress from knowledge to applications. Applied Catalysis A: General. 2010;373:1-56.

[113] Taha M, Coutinho JAP. Organic-phase biological buffers for biochemical and biological research in organic media. J Mol Liq. 2016;221:197-205.

[114] Armand M, Endres F, MacFarlane DR, Ohno H, Scrosati B. Ionic-liquid materials for the electrochemical challenges of the future. Nature materials. 2009;8:621-9.

[115] Rather JA, Alsubhi Z, Khan I, Khudaish E, Kannan P. Graphene Interface for Detection of Resorcinol an Endocrine Disruptor in Solubilized Ionic Liquid System: Electrochemical and COSMO-RS Quantum Studies. J Electrochem Soc. 2018;165:H57-H66.

[116] Gazal U, Khan I, Usmani MA, Bhat AH. Modification of polymer nanocomposites and significance of ionic liquid for supercapacitor application. Polymer-based Nanocomposites for Energy and Environmental Applications: Woodhead Publishing; 2018. p. 315-32.

[117] Qureshi ZS, Deshmukh KM, Bhanage BM. Applications of ionic liquids in organic synthesis and catalysis. Clean Technologies and Environmental Policy. 2014;16:1487-513.
[118] Swatloski RP, Spear SK, Holbrey JD, Rogers RD. Dissolution of Cellose with Ionic Liquids. J Am Chem Soc. 2002;124:4974-5.

[119] Uto T, Yamamoto K, Kadokawa J-i. Cellulose Crystal Dissolution in Imidazolium-Based Ionic Liquids: A Theoretical Study. The Journal of Physical Chemistry B. 2018;122:258-66. [120] Zhu S, Wu Y, Chen Q, Yu Z, Wang C, Jin S, et al. Dissolution of cellulose with ionic liquids and its application: a mini-review. Green Chemistry. 2006;8:325-7.

[121] Nakagaito AN, Yano H. The effect of morphological changes from pulp fiber towards nano-scale fibrillated cellulose on the mechanical properties of high-strength plant fiber based composites. Appl Phys A. 2004;78:547-52.

[122] Murakami M-a, Kaneko Y, Kadokawa J-i. Preparation of cellulose-polymerized ionic liquid composite by in-situ polymerization of polymerizable ionic liquid in cellulose-dissolving solution. Carbohydr Polym. 2007;69:378-81.

[123] Zhang J, Wu J, Yu J, Zhang X, He J, Zhang J. Application of ionic liquids for dissolving cellulose and fabricating cellulose-based materials: state of the art and future trends. Materials Chemistry Frontiers. 2017;1:1273-90.

[124] Fink HP, Weigel P, Purz HJ, Ganster J. Structure formation of regenerated cellulose materials from NMMO-solutions. Prog Polym Sci. 2001;26:1473-524.

[125] McCormick CL, Dawsey TR. Preparation of cellulose derivatives via ring-opening reactions with cyclic reagents in lithium chloride/N,N-dimethylacetamide. Macromolecules. 1990;23:3606-10.

[126] Xu A, Wang J, Wang H. Effects of anionic structure and lithium salts addition on the dissolution of cellulose in 1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium-based ionic liquid solvent systems. Green Chemistry. 2010;12:268-75.

[127] Ren Q. Research on the solubility property of cellulose in ionic liquid [Master Thesis]. Beijing, China: University of Aeronautics & Astronautics; 2003.

[128] Feng L, Chen Z-l. Research progress on dissolution and functional modification of cellulose in ionic liquids. J Mol Liq. 2008;142:1-5.

[129] Kosan B, Michels C, Meister F. Dissolution and forming of cellulose with ionic liquids. Cellulose. 2008;15:59-66.

[130] Fukaya Y, Hayashi K, Wada M, Ohno H. Cellulose dissolution with polar ionic liquids under mild conditions: required factors for anions. Green Chemistry. 2008;10:44-6.

[131] Heinze T, Schwikal K, Barthel S. Ionic Liquids as Reaction Medium in Cellulose Functionalization. Macromol Biosci. 2005;5:520-5.

[132] Zhang H, Wu J, Zhang J, He J. 1-Allyl-3-methylimidazolium Chloride Room Temperature Ionic Liquid: A New and Powerful Nonderivatizing Solvent for Cellulose. Macromolecules. 2005;38:8272-7.

[133] Hiroyuki O, Yukinobu F. Task Specific Ionic Liquids for Cellulose Technology. Chem Lett. 2009;38:2-7.

[134] A. Haque DM, Imran Khan, M. A. Usmani, A. H. Bhat, U. Gazal. Fabrication of Composites Reinforced with Lignocellulosic Materials from Agricultural Biomass. Lignocellulosic Fibre and Biomass-Based Composite Materials: Elsevier, Woodhead; 2017. p. 179-91.

[135] M. A. Usmani IK, A. Haque, A. H. Bhat, D. Mondal, U. Gazal. Biomass based Composites from different Sources: Properties, Characterization and Transforming Biomass with Ionic Liquids. In: Jawaid M, Tahir PM, Saba N, editors. Lignocellulosic Fibre and Biomass-Based Composite Materials. United Kingdom: Elsevier, Woodhead; 2017. p. 45-94.

[136] Pinkert A, Marsh KN, Pang S, Staiger MP. Ionic Liquids and Their Interaction with Cellulose. Chem Rev. 2009;109:6712-28.

[137] Saheb DN, Jog JP. Natural fiber polymer composites: a review. Adv Polym Tech. 1999;18:351-63.

[138] Georgopoulos ST, Tarantili P, Avgerinos E, Andreopoulos A, Koukios E. Thermoplastic polymers reinforced with fibrous agricultural residues. Polym Degrad Stab. 2005;90:303-12.[139] Wang H, Gurau G, Rogers RD. Ionic liquid processing of cellulose. Chem Soc Rev. 2012;41:1519-37.

[140] Cho HM, Gross AS, Chu J-W. Dissecting Force Interactions in Cellulose Deconstruction Reveals the Required Solvent Versatility for Overcoming Biomass Recalcitrance. J Am Chem Soc. 2011;133:14033-41.

[141] Dubey S, Bharmoria P, Gehlot PS, Agrawal V, Kumar A, Mishra S. 1-Ethyl-3methylimidazolium Diethylphosphate Based Extraction of Bioplastic "Polyhydroxyalkanoates" from Bacteria: Green and Sustainable Approach. ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering. 2018;6:766-73.

[142] Pang J, Liu X, Yang J, Lu F, Wang B, Xu F, et al. Synthesis of Highly Polymerized Watersoluble Cellulose Acetate by the Side Reaction in Carboxylate Ionic Liquid 1-ethyl-3methylimidazolium Acetate. Scientific Reports. 2016;6:33725.

[143] Vitz J, Erdmenger T, Haensch C, Schubert US. Extended dissolution studies of cellulose in imidazolium based ionic liquids. Green Chemistry. 2009;11:417-24.

[144] Kuroda K, Kunimura H, Fukaya Y, Nakamura N, Ohno H. 1H NMR Evaluation of Polar and Nondeuterated Ionic Liquids for Selective Extraction of Cellulose and Xylan from Wheat Bran. ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering. 2014;2:2204-10.

[145] Wang X, Li H, Cao Y, Tang Q. Cellulose extraction from wood chip in an ionic liquid 1allyl-3-methylimidazolium chloride (AmimCl). Bioresour Technol. 2011;102:7959-65.

[146] Li W-Z, Ju M-T, Wang Y-N, Liu L, Jiang Y. Separation and recovery of cellulose from Zoysia japonica by 1-allyl-3-methylimidazolium chloride. Carbohydr Polym. 2013;92:228-35.

[147] Liu L, Ju M, Li W, Hou Q. Dissolution of cellulose from AFEX-pretreated Zoysia japonica in AMIMCl with ultrasonic vibration. Carbohydr Polym. 2013;98:412-20.

[148] Stanton J, Xue Y, Pandher P, Malek L, Brown T, Hu X, et al. Impact of ionic liquid type on the structure, morphology and properties of silk-cellulose biocomposite materials. Int J Biol Macromol. 2018;108:333-41.

[149] Rinaldi R. Instantaneous dissolution of cellulose in organic electrolyte solutions. Chem Commun. 2011;47:511-3.

[150] Froschauer C, Hummel M, Iakovlev M, Roselli A, Schottenberger H, Sixta H. Separation of Hemicellulose and Cellulose from Wood Pulp by Means of Ionic Liquid/Cosolvent Systems. Biomacromolecules. 2013;14:1741-50.

[151] Zhuo K, Du Q, Bai G, Wang C, Chen Y, Wang J. Hydrolysis of cellulose catalyzed by novel acidic ionic liquids. Carbohydr Polym. 2015;115:49-53.

[152] Ramenskaya LM, Grishina EP, Kraeva OV, Manin NG. Interaction of ionic liquids based on 1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium cation with hydrated cellulose according to the data of infrared spectroscopy. Russ J Gen Chem. 2012;82:1573-6.

[153] Kadokawa J-i, Hirohama K, Mine S, Kato T, Yamamoto K. Facile Preparation of Chitin/Cellulose Composite Films Using Ionic Liquids. J Polym Environ. 2012;20:37-42.

[154] Phanthong P, Karnjanakom S, Reubroycharoen P, Hao X, Abudula A, Guan G. A facile one-step way for extraction of nanocellulose with high yield by ball milling with ionic liquid. Cellulose. 2017;24:2083-93.

[155] Xiao YT, Chin WL, Abd Hamid SB. Facile Preparation of Highly Crystalline Nanocellulose by Using Ionic Liquid. Advanced Materials Research. 2015;1087:106-10.

[156] Wang Y, Wei X, Li J, Wang Q, Wang F, Kong L. Homogeneous isolation of nanocellulose from cotton cellulose by high pressure homogenization. Journal of Materials Science and Chemical Engineering. 2013;1:49.

[157] Grząbka-Zasadzińska A, Amietszajew T, Borysiak S. Thermal and mechanical properties of chitosan nanocomposites with cellulose modified in ionic liquids. J Therm Anal Calorim. 2017;130:143-54.

[158] Lazko J, Sénéchal T, Bouchut A, Paint Y, Dangreau L, Fradet A, et al. Acid-free extraction of cellulose type I nanocrystals using Brønsted acid-type ionic liquids. Nanocomposites. 2016;2:65-75.

[159] Abushammala H, Krossing I, Laborie M-P. Ionic liquid-mediated technology to produce cellulose nanocrystals directly from wood. Carbohydr Polym. 2015;134:609-16.

[160] Tan XY, Abd Hamid SB, Lai CW. Preparation of high crystallinity cellulose nanocrystals (CNCs) by ionic liquid solvolysis. Biomass Bioenergy. 2015;81:584-91.

[161] Lazko J, Sénéchal T, Landercy N, Dangreau L, Raquez J-M, Dubois P. Well defined thermostable cellulose nanocrystals via two-step ionic liquid swelling-hydrolysis extraction. Cellulose. 2014;21:4195-207.

[162] Mao J, Heck B, Reiter G, Laborie M-P. Cellulose nanocrystals' production in near theoretical yields by 1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium hydrogen sulfate ([Bmim]HSO4) – mediated hydrolysis. Carbohydr Polym. 2015;117:443-51.

[163] Mao J, Osorio-Madrazo A, Laborie M-P. Preparation of cellulose I nanowhiskers with a mildly acidic aqueous ionic liquid: reaction efficiency and whiskers attributes. Cellulose. 2013;20:1829-40.

[164] Iskak NAM, Julkapli NM, Hamid SBA. Understanding the effect of synthesis parameters on the catalytic ionic liquid hydrolysis process of cellulose nanocrystals. Cellulose. 2017;24:2469-81.

[165] Mao J, Abushammala H, Pereira LB, Laborie M-P. Swelling and hydrolysis kinetics of Kraft pulp fibers in aqueous 1-butyl-3-methylimidazolium hydrogen sulfate solutions. Carbohydr Polym. 2016;153:284-91.

[166] El Seoud OA, Koschella A, Fidale LC, Dorn S, Heinze T. Applications of Ionic Liquids in Carbohydrate Chemistry: A Window of Opportunities. Biomacromolecules. 2007;8:2629-47.
[167] Erdmenger T, Haensch C, Hoogenboom R, Schubert US. Homogeneous Tritylation of Cellulose in 1- Butyl- 3- methylimidazolium Chloride. Macromolecular Bioscience. 2007;7:440-5.

[168] Zavrel M, Bross D, Funke M, Buchs J, Spiess AC. High-throughput screening for ionic liquids dissolving (ligno-) cellulose. Bioresour Technol. 2009;100:2580-7.

[169] Sun N, Rahman M, Qin Y, Maxim ML, Rodriguez H, Rogers RD. Complete dissolution and partial delignification of wood in the ionic liquid 1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium acetate. Green Chemistry. 2009;11:646-55.

[170] Ohira K, Abe Y, Kawatsura M, Suzuki K, Mizuno M, Amano Y, et al. Design of Cellulose Dissolving Ionic Liquids Inspired by Nature. ChemSusChem. 2012;5:388-91.

[171] Luo H, Li Y, Zhou C. Study on the dissolubility of the cellulose in the functionalized ionic liquid. Polym Mater Sci Eng. 2005;21:233-5.

[172] Lateef H, Grimes S, Kewcharoenwong P, Feinberg B. Separation and recovery of cellulose and lignin using ionic liquids: a process for recovery from paper- based waste. Journal of Chemical Technology & Biotechnology. 2009;84:1818-27.

[173] Barthel S, Heinze T. Acylation and carbanilation of cellulose in ionic liquids. Green Chemistry. 2006;8:301-6.

[174] Zhao H, Baker GA, Song Z, Olubajo O, Crittle T, Peters D. Designing Enzyme-Compatible Ionic Liquids that can Dissolve Carbohydrates. Green Chem. 2008;10:696-705.

[175] Mikkola J-P, Kirilin A, Tuuf J-C, Pranovich A, Holmbom B, Kustov LM, et al. Ultrasound enhancement of cellulose processing in ionic liquids: from dissolution towards functionalization. Green Chemistry. 2007;9:1229-37.

[176] Aaltonen O, Jauhiainen O. The preparation of lignocellulosic aerogels from ionic liquid solutions. Carbohydr Polym. 2009;75:125-9.

[177] Ren Q, Wu J, Zhang J, He J, Guo M. Synthesis of 1-Ally1, 3-methylimidazolium-Based Room-Temperature Ionic Liquid and Preliminary Study of Its Dissolving Cellulose. Acta Polymerica Sinica. 2003:448-51.

[178] Wu J, Zhang J, Zhang H, He J, Ren Q, Guo M. Homogeneous Acetylation of Cellulose in a New Ionic Liquid. Biomacromolecules. 2004;5:266-8.

[179] Fukaya Y, Sugimoto A, Ohno H. Superior Solubility of Polysaccharides in Low Viscosity, Polar, and Halogen-Free 1,3-Dialkylimidazolium Formates. Biomacromolecules. 2006;7:3295-7.
[180] Gonçalves AP, Oliveira E, Mattedi S, José NM. Separation of cellulose nanowhiskers from microcrystalline cellulose with an aqueous protic ionic liquid based on ammonium and hydrogensulphate. Sep Purif Technol. 2018;196:200-7.

[181] Dong Y, Takeshita T, Miyafuji H, Nokami T, Itoh T. Direct Extraction of Polysaccharides from Moso Bamboo (&ITPhylostachys heterocycla&IT) Chips Using a Mixed Solvent System of an Amino Acid Ionic Liquid with Polar Aprotic Solvent. Bull Chem Soc Jpn. 2018;91:398-404.
[182] Kalia S, Boufi S, Celli A, Kango S. Nanofibrillated cellulose: surface modification and potential applications. Colloid Polym Sci. 2014;292:5-31.

[183] Jonoobi M, Harun J, Mathew AP, Hussein MZB, Oksman K. Preparation of cellulose nanofibers with hydrophobic surface characteristics. Cellulose. 2010;17:299-307.

[184] Jonoobi M, Harun J, Mishra M, Oksman K. Chemical composition, crystallinity and thermal degradation of bleached and unbleached kenaf bast (Hibiscus cannabinus) pulp and nanofiber. BioResources. 2009;4:626-39.

[185] Jonoobi M, Harun J, Tahir PM, Shakeri A, SaifulAzry S, Makinejad MD. Physicochemical characterization of pulp and nanofibers from kenaf stem. Mater Lett. 2011;65:1098-100.

[186] Joonobi M, Harun J, Tahir PM, Zaini LH, SaifulAzry S, Makinejad MD. Characteristic of nanofibers extracted from kenaf core. BioResources. 2010;5:2556-66.

[187] Abdul Khalil HPS, Davoudpour Y, Islam MN, Mustapha A, Sudesh K, Dungani R, et al. Production and modification of nanofibrillated cellulose using various mechanical processes: A review. Carbohydr Polym. 2014;99:649-65.

[188] Missoum K, Belgacem M, Bras J. Nanofibrillated Cellulose Surface Modification: A Review. Materials. 2013;6:1745.

[189] Alemdar A, Sain M. Isolation and characterization of nanofibers from agricultural residues – Wheat straw and soy hulls. Bioresour Technol. 2008;99:1664-71.

[190] Chakraborty A, Sain M, Kortschot M. Wood Microfibres - Effective Reinforcing Agents for Composites. SAE International; 2006.

[191] Chen P, Yu H, Liu Y, Chen W, Wang X, Ouyang M. Concentration effects on the isolation and dynamic rheological behavior of cellulose nanofibers via ultrasonic processing. Cellulose. 2013;20:149-57.

[192] Xie H, Du H, Yang X, Si C. Recent Strategies in Preparation of Cellulose Nanocrystals and Cellulose Nanofibrils Derived from Raw Cellulose Materials. International Journal of Polymer Science. 2018;2018:25.

[193] Sirviö JA, Visanko M, Liimatainen H. Acidic Deep Eutectic Solvents As Hydrolytic Media for Cellulose Nanocrystal Production. Biomacromolecules. 2016;17:3025-32.

[194] Novo LP, Bras J, García A, Belgacem N, Curvelo AAdS. A study of the production of cellulose nanocrystals through subcritical water hydrolysis. Industrial Crops and Products. 2016;93:88-95.

[195] Novo LP, Bras J, García A, Belgacem N, Curvelo AAS. Subcritical Water: A Method for Green Production of Cellulose Nanocrystals. ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering. 2015;3:2839-46.

[196] Rosa MF, Medeiros, E. S., Malmonge, J. A., Gregorski, K. S., Wood, D. F., Mattoso, L.H. C., Glenn, G., Orts, W. J., Imam, S. H. . Cellulose nanowhisker fromcoconut husk fibers: effect of preparation conditions on their theramal andmorphological behaviour. Carbohydr Polym. 2010;81:83-92.

[197] Tang Y, Shen X, Zhang J, Guo D, Kong F, Zhang N. Extraction of cellulose nano-crystals from old corrugated container fiber using phosphoric acid and enzymatic hydrolysis followed by sonication. Carbohydr Polym. 2015;125:360-6.

[198] Flauzino Neto WP, Silvério HA, Dantas NO, Pasquini D. Extraction and characterization of cellulose nanocrystals from agro-industrial residue – Soy hulls. Industrial Crops and Products. 2013;42:480-8.

[199] Rosli NA, Ahmad I, Abdullah I. Isolation and characterization of cellulose nanocrystals from Agave angustifolia fibre. BioResources. 2013;8:1893-908.

[200] Lynd LR, Weimer PJ, van Zyl WH, Pretorius IS. Microbial Cellulose Utilization: Fundamentals and Biotechnology. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews. 2002;66:506-77.

[201] Zhou S, Ingram LO. Synergistic Hydrolysis of Carboxymethyl Cellulose and Acid-Swollen Cellulose by Two Endoglucanases (CelZ and CelY) fromErwinia chrysanthemi. J Bacteriol. 2000;182:5676-82.

[202] Filson PB, Dawson-Andoh BE, Schwegler-Berry D. Enzymatic-mediated production of cellulose nanocrystals from recycled pulp. Green Chemistry. 2009;11:1808-14.

[203] Chen X-Q, Deng X-Y, Shen W-H, Jia M-Y. Preparation and characterization of the spherical nanosized cellulose by the enzymatic hydrolysis of pulp fibers. Carbohydr Polym. 2018;181:879-84.

[204] Fattahi Meyabadi T, Dadashian F, Mir Mohamad Sadeghi G, Ebrahimi Zanjani Asl H. Spherical cellulose nanoparticles preparation from waste cotton using a green method. Powder Technol. 2014;261:232-40.

[205] Yang H, Alam MN, van de Ven TGM. Highly charged nanocrystalline cellulose and dicarboxylated cellulose from periodate and chlorite oxidized cellulose fibers. Cellulose. 2013;20:1865-75.

[206] Hu Y, Tang L, Lu Q, Wang S, Chen X, Huang B. Preparation of cellulose nanocrystals and carboxylated cellulose nanocrystals from borer powder of bamboo. Cellulose. 2014;21:1611-8. [207] Mascheroni E, Rampazzo R, Ortenzi MA, Piva G, Bonetti S, Piergiovanni L. Comparison of cellulose nanocrystals obtained by sulfuric acid hydrolysis and ammonium persulfate, to be used as coating on flexible food-packaging materials. Cellulose. 2016;23:779-93.

[208] Leung ACW, Hrapovic S, Lam E, Liu Y, Male KB, Mahmoud KA, et al. Characteristics and Properties of Carboxylated Cellulose Nanocrystals Prepared from a Novel One-Step Procedure. Small. 2011;7:302-5.

[209] Mathew AP, Dufresne A. Morphological investigation of nanocomposites from sorbitol plasticized starch and tunicin whiskers. Biomacromolecules. 2002;3:609-17.

[210] Mathew-Fenn RS, Das R, Harbury PA. Remeasuring the double helix. Science. 2008;322:446-9.

[211] Svagan AJ, Hedenqvist MS, Berglund L. Reduced water vapour sorption in cellulose nanocomposites with starch matrix. Compos Sci Technol. 2009;69:500-6.

[212] Noishiki Y, Nishiyama Y, Wada M, Kuga S, Magoshi J. Mechanical properties of silk fibroin–microcrystalline cellulose composite films. J Appl Polym Sci. 2002;86:3425-9.

[213] Azizi Samir MAS, Alloin F, Dufresne A. High performance nanocomposite polymer electrolytes. Compos Interfaces. 2006;13:545-59.

[214] Zimmermann T, Pöhler E, Geiger T. Cellulose Fibrils for Polymer Reinforcement. Adv Eng Mater. 2004;6:754-61.

[215] Zimmermann T, Pöhler E, Schwaller P. Mechanical and morphological properties of cellulose fibril reinforced nanocomposites. Adv Eng Mater. 2005;7:1156-61.

[216] Roohani M, Habibi Y, Belgacem NM, Ebrahim G, Karimi AN, Dufresne A. Cellulose whiskers reinforced polyvinyl alcohol copolymers nanocomposites. Eur Polym J. 2008;44:2489-98.

[217] Paralikar SA, Simonsen J, Lombardi J. Poly (vinyl alcohol)/cellulose nanocrystal barrier membranes. Journal of Membrane Science. 2008;320:248-58.

[218] Choi Y, Simonsen J. Cellulose nanocrystal-filled carboxymethyl cellulose nanocomposites. Journal of nanoscience and nanotechnology. 2006;6:633-9.

[219] Wang Y, Cao X, Zhang L. Effects of cellulose whiskers on properties of soy protein thermoplastics. Macromolecular bioscience. 2006;6:524-31.

[220] Favier V, Canova G, Cavaillé J, Chanzy H, Dufresne A, Gauthier C. Nanocomposite materials from latex and cellulose whiskers. Polym Adv Technol. 1995;6:351-5.

[221] Dufresne A, Cavaillé JY, Helbert W. Thermoplastic nanocomposites filled with wheat straw cellulose whiskers. Part II: effect of processing and modeling. Polym Compos. 1997;18:198-210.

[222] Helbert W, Cavaille J, Dufresne A. Thermoplastic nanocomposites filled with wheat straw cellulose whiskers. Part I: processing and mechanical behavior. Polym Compos. 1996;17:604-11. [223] Dubief D, Samain E, Dufresne A. Polysaccharide microcrystals reinforced amorphous poly (β-hydroxyoctanoate) nanocomposite materials. Macromolecules. 1999;32:5765-71.

[224] Dufresne A, Kellerhals MB, Witholt B. Transcrystallization in Mcl-PHAs/cellulose whiskers composites. Macromolecules. 1999;32:7396-401.

[225] Dufresne A. Dynamic mechanical analysis of the interphase in bacterial polyester/cellulose whiskers natural composites. Compos Interfaces. 2000;7:53-67.

[226] Chazeau L, Cavaille J, Terech P. Mechanical behaviour above Tg of a plasticised PVC reinforced with cellulose whiskers; a SANS structural study. Polymer. 1999;40:5333-44.
[227] Chazeau L, Cavaille J, Canova G, Dendievel R, Boutherin B. Viscoelastic properties of plasticized PVC reinforced with cellulose whiskers. J Appl Polym Sci. 1999;71:1797-808.
[228] Chazeau L, Paillet M, Cavaille J. Plasticized PVC reinforced with cellulose whiskers. I. Linear viscoelastic behavior analyzed through the quasi- point defect theory. J Polym Sci, Part B: Polym Phys. 1999;37:2151-64.

[229] Chazeau L, Cavaille J, Perez J. Plasticized PVC reinforced with cellulose whiskers. II. Plastic behavior. J Polym Sci, Part B: Polym Phys. 2000;38:383-92.

[230] Ruiz MM, Cavaille JY, Dufresne A, Graillat C, Gérard JF. New waterborne epoxy coatings based on cellulose nanofillers. Macromolecular Symposia: Wiley Online Library; 2001. p. 211-22.

[231] Bendahou A, Kaddami H, Dufresne A. Investigation on the effect of cellulosic nanoparticles' morphology on the properties of natural rubber based nanocomposites. Eur Polym J. 2010;46:609-20.

[232] Bendahou A, Habibi Y, Kaddami H, Dufresne A. Physico-chemical characterization of palm from phoenix dactylifera–L, preparation of cellulose whiskers and natural rubber–based nanocomposites. Journal of Biobased Materials and Bioenergy. 2009;3:81-90.

[233] Bondeson D, Kvien I, Oksman K. Strategies for preparation of cellulose whiskers from microcrystalline cellulose as reinforcement in nanocomposites. ACS Publications; 2006.

[234] De Menezes AJ, Siqueira G, Curvelo AA, Dufresne A. Extrusion and characterization of functionalized cellulose whiskers reinforced polyethylene nanocomposites. Polymer. 2009;50:4552-63.

[235] Goffin A-L, Raquez J-M, Duquesne E, Siqueira G, Habibi Y, Dufresne A, et al. Poly (εcaprolactone) based nanocomposites reinforced by surface-grafted cellulose nanowhiskers via extrusion processing: morphology, rheology, and thermo-mechanical properties. Polymer. 2011;52:1532-8.

[236] Lemahieu L, Bras J, Tiquet P, Augier S, Dufresne A. Extrusion of

Nanocellulose- Reinforced Nanocomposites Using the Dispersed Nano- Objects Protective Encapsulation (DOPE) Process. Macromolecular Materials and Engineering. 2011;296:984-91. [237] Lu Y, Weng L, Cao X. Biocomposites of Plasticized Starch Reinforced with Cellulose Crystallites from Cottonseed Linter. Macromolecular Bioscience. 2005;5:1101-7.

[238] Chauve G, Heux L, Arouini R, Mazeau K. Cellulose poly (ethylene-co-vinyl acetate) nanocomposites studied by molecular modeling and mechanical spectroscopy. Biomacromolecules. 2005;6:2025-31.

[239] Ljungberg N, Bonini C, Bortolussi F, Boisson C, Heux L, Cavaillé J-Y. New nanocomposite materials reinforced with cellulose whiskers in atactic polypropylene: effect of surface and dispersion characteristics. Biomacromolecules. 2005;6:2732-9.

[240] Kalia S, Kaith B, Kaur I. Cellulose fibers: bio-and nano-polymer composites: green chemistry and technology: Springer Science & Business Media; 2011.

[241] Mishra S, Mohanty AK, Drzal LT, Misra M, Hinrichsen G. A Review on Pineapple Leaf Fibers, Sisal Fibers and Their Biocomposites. Macromolecular Materials and Engineering. 2004;289:955-74.

[242] Njuguna J, Wambua P, Pielichowski K, Kayvantash K. Natural fibre-reinforced polymer composites and nanocomposites for automotive applications. Cellulose fibers: Bio-and nanopolymer composites: Springer; 2011. p. 661-700.

[243] Millon L, Wan W. The polyvinyl alcohol–bacterial cellulose system as a new nanocomposite for biomedical applications. Journal of Biomedical Materials Research Part B: Applied Biomaterials. 2006;79:245-53.

[244] Baumann MD, Kang CE, Stanwick JC, Wang Y, Kim H, Lapitsky Y, et al. An injectable drug delivery platform for sustained combination therapy. J Controlled Release. 2009;138:205-13.

[245] Shaikh S, Birdi A, Qutubuddin S, Lakatosh E, Baskaran H. Controlled release in transdermal pressure sensitive adhesives using organosilicate nanocomposites. Annals of biomedical engineering. 2007;35:2130-7.

[246] Fontana J, De Souza A, Fontana C, Torriani I, Moreschi J, Gallotti B, et al. Acetobacter cellulose pellicle as a temporary skin substitute. Appl Biochem Biotechnol. 1990;24:253-64. [247] de Mello MF, de Jesus Mari J, Bacaltchuk J, Verdeli H, Neugebauer R. A systematic review of research findings on the efficacy of interpersonal therapy for depressive disorders. European archives of psychiatry and clinical neuroscience. 2005;255:75-82.

[248] Negro R, Formoso G, Hassan H. The effects of irbesartan and telmisartan on metabolic parameters and blood pressure in obese, insulin resistant, hypertensive patients. Journal of endocrinological investigation. 2006;29:957-61.

[249] de Olyveira GM, Manzine Costa LM, Basmaji P, Xavier Filho L. Bacterial Nanocellulose for Medicine Regenerative. Journal of Nanotechnology in Engineering and Medicine. 2012;2:034001--8.

[250] Kowalska-Ludwicka K, Cala J, Grobelski B, Sygut D, Jesionek-Kupnicka D, Kolodziejczyk M, et al. Modified bacterial cellulose tubes for regeneration of damaged peripheral nerves. Archives of Medical Science : AMS. 2013;9:527-34.

[251] Rosen CL, Steinberg GK, DeMonte F, Delashaw Jr JB, Lewis SB, Shaffrey ME, et al. Results of the prospective, randomized, multicenter clinical trial evaluating a biosynthesized cellulose graft for repair of dural defects. Neurosurgery. 2011;69:1093-104.

[252] Croce MA, Silvestri C, Guerra D, Carnevali E, Boraldi F, Tiozzo R, et al. Adhesion and proliferation of human dermal fibroblasts on collagen matrix. J Biomater Appl. 2004;18:209-22.
[253] Madihally SV, Matthew HW. Porous chitosan scaffolds for tissue engineering. Biomaterials. 1999;20:1133-42.

[254] Nehrer S, Breinan HA, Ramappa A, Shortkroff S, Young G, Minas T, et al. Canine chondrocytes seeded in type I and type II collagen implants investigated in vitro. Journal of Biomedical Materials Research Part A. 1997;38:95-104.

[255] Czaja W, Krystynowicz A, Bielecki S, Brown Jr RM. Microbial cellulose—the natural power to heal wounds. Biomaterials. 2006;27:145-51.

[256] Kumari T, Vasudev U, Kumar A, Menon B. Cell surface interactions in the study of biocompatibility. Trends in Biomaterials & Artificial Organs. 2002;15.

[257] Ikada Y. Challenges in tissue engineering. Journal of the Royal Society Interface. 2006;3:589-601.

[258] Chen G-Q, Wu Q. The application of polyhydroxyalkanoates as tissue engineering materials. Biomaterials. 2005;26:6565-78.

[259] Anselme K. Osteoblast adhesion on biomaterials. Biomaterials. 2000;21:667-81.

[260] Barud H. Development and evaluation of Biocure obtained from bacterial cellulose and standardized extract of propolis (EPP-AF) for the treatment of burns and/or skin lesions. Sao Paulo Research Foundation—FAPESP, Brazil. 2009.

[261] Jakubec P, Urbanová V, Medříková Z, Zbořil R. Advanced Sensing of Antibiotics with Magnetic Gold Nanocomposite: Electrochemical Detection of Chloramphenicol. Chemistry – A European Journal. 2016;22:14279-84.

[262] Iamaguti, Santini L. Utilização de membrana biossintética de celulose em trocleoplastia experimental em cães. Brazil: Universidade Estadual Paulista, ; 2007.

[263] Falcão SC, Evêncio Neto J, Coelho ARdB. Incorporation by host tissue of two biomaterials used as repair of defects produced in abdominal wall of rats. Acta cirurgica brasileira. 2008;23:78-83.

[264] Novaes Jr AB, Vidigal Jr GM, Novaes AB, Grisi MF, Polloni S, Rosa A. Immediate implants placed into infected sites: a histomorphometric study in dogs. International Journal of Oral & Maxillofacial Implants. 1998;13.

[265] Cherian BM, Leão AL, de Souza SF, de Olyveira GM, Costa LMM, Brandão CVS, et al. Bacterial nanocellulose for medical implants. Advances in Natural Polymers: Springer; 2013. p. 337-59.

[266] Novaes Jr AB, Novaes AB. IMZ implants placed into extraction sockets in association with membrane therapy (Gengiflex) and porous hydroxyapatite: a case report. International Journal of Oral & Maxillofacial Implants. 1992;7.

[267] Dahlin C, Linde A, Gottlow J, Nyman S. Healing of bone defects by guided tissue regeneration. Plastic and reconstructive surgery. 1988;81:672-6.

[268] Salata L, Craig G, Brook I. In-vivo evaluation of a new membrane (Gengiflex (R)) for guided bone regeneration (Gbr). Journal of Dental Research: AMER ASSOC DENTAL RESEARCH 1619 DUKE ST, ALEXANDRIA, VA 22314; 1995. p. 825-.

[269] Macedo NL, Matuda F, Macedo LGS, Monteiro ASF, Valera MC, Carvalho YR. Evaluation of two membranes in guided bone tissue regeneration: histological study in rabbits. Braz J Oral Sci. 2004;3:395-400.

71